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The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. No person 
may sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the 
Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an 
offer to sell these securities and is not soliciting an offer to buy these 
securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted. 
 
 
 
                Subject to completion, dated February 12, 2001 
 
PROSPECTUS 
 
                              iSTAR FINANCIAL INC. 
                                  Common Stock 
                                 Preferred Stock 
                                Depositary Shares 
                                 Debt Securities 
                                       and 
                                    Warrants 
 
 
 
         We may from time to time offer our common stock, preferred stock (which 
we may issue in one or more series), depositary shares representing shares of 
preferred stock, debt securities (which we may issue in one or more series) or 
warrants entitling the holders to purchase common stock, preferred stock, 
depositary shares or debt securities, at an aggregate initial offering price 
which will not exceed $500,000,000. We will determine when we sell securities, 
the amounts of securities we will sell and the prices and other terms on which 
we will sell them. We may sell securities to or through underwriters, through 
agents or directly to purchasers. 
 
         We will describe in a prospectus supplement, which we will deliver with 
this prospectus, the terms of particular securities which we offer in the 
future. We may describe the terms of those securities in a term sheet which will 
precede the prospectus supplement. 
 
         In each prospectus supplement we will include the following 
information: 
 
         -        The names of the underwriters or agents, if any, through which 
                  we will sell the securities. 
 
         -        The proposed amounts of securities, if any, which the 
                  underwriters will purchase. 
 
         -        The compensation, if any, of those underwriters or agents. 
 
         -        The initial public offering price of the securities. 
 
         -        Information about securities exchanges, electronic 
                  communications networks or automated quotation systems on 
                  which the securities will be listed or traded. 
 
         -        Any other material information about the offering and sale of 
                  the securities. 
 
         NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES 
COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES OR DETERMINED THAT 
THIS PROSPECTUS IS ACCURATE OR COMPLETE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A 
CRIMINAL OFFENSE. 
 
                               February   , 2001 
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                           FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION 
 
         We make forward-looking statements about our business in our filings 
with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Although we believe the 
expectations reflected in those forward-looking statements are reasonable, it is 
possible they will prove not to have been correct. Among the factors which can 
affect our future performance are: 
 
         -        The success or failure of our efforts to implement our current 
                  business strategy. 
 
         -        Economic conditions generally and in the commercial real 
                  estate and finance markets specifically. 
 
         -        The performance and financial condition of borrowers and 
                  tenants. 
 
         -        The actions of our competitors and our ability to respond to 
                  those actions. 
 
         -        The cost of our capital, which depends in part on our asset 
                  quality, the nature of our relationships with our lenders and 
                  other capital providers, our business prospects and outlook, 
                  and general market conditions. 
 
         -        Changes in governmental regulations, tax rates and similar 
                  matters. 
 
         -        Legislative and regulatory changes (including changes to laws 
                  governing the taxation of REITs). 
 
         -        Other factors which may be discussed in a prospectus 
                  supplement. 
 
 
                                         i 
 



 
 
 
                                   THE COMPANY 
 
         We are the leading publicly traded finance company focused on the 
commercial real estate industry. We provide structured financing to private and 
corporate owners of real estate nationwide, including senior and mortgage debt, 
corporate and mezzanine lending, and corporate net lease financing. Our mission 
is to deliver superior risk-adjusted returns on equity to shareholders by 
providing innovative and value-added financing solutions to our customers. We 
are taxed as a real estate investment trust. 
 
         We began our business in 1993 through private investment funds formed 
to capitalize on inefficiencies in the real estate finance market. In March 
1998, these funds contributed their approximately $1.1 billion of assets to our 
predecessor, Starwood Financial Trust, in exchange for a controlling interest in 
that company. Since that time, we have grown by originating new lending and 
leasing transactions, as well as through corporate acquisitions. 
 
         Specifically, in September 1998, we acquired the loan origination and 
servicing business of a major insurance company, and in December 1998, we 
acquired the mortgage and mezzanine loan portfolio of our largest private 
competitor. Additionally, in November 1999, we acquired TriNet Corporate Realty 
Trust, Inc., the largest publicly traded company specializing in the net leasing 
of corporate office and industrial facilities. The TriNet transaction was 
structured as a stock-for-stock merger of TriNet with one of our subsidiaries. 
 
         Concurrent with the TriNet transaction, we also acquired our external 
advisor in exchange for shares of common stock and converted our organizational 
form to a Maryland corporation. As part of the conversion to a Maryland 
corporation, we replaced our dual class common share structure with a single 
class of common stock Our common stock began trading on the New York Stock 
Exchange on November 4, 1999 under the trading symbol "SFI." Prior to this date, 
our common shares were traded on the American Stock Exchange. 
 
 
                       RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES 
 
 
 
                              NINE MONTHS ENDED 
                                 SEPTEMBER 30,                            YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 
                             ----------------------  --------------------------------------------------------------- 
                               2000         1999         1999          1998         1997         1996        1995 
                             ----------  ----------  ------------  ------------  -----------  ----------  ---------- 
                                                                                      
Ratio of earnings 
to fixed charges(1).....       1.9x         1.9x        1.1x(2)        2.3x         NA(3)        NA(3)       NA(3) 
 
 
- ------------------- 
(1)      For the purpose of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, 
         "earnings" consist of income from continuing operations before income 
         taxes and cumulative effect of changes in accounting principles plus 
         "fixed charges" and certain other adjustments. "Fixed charges" consist 
         of interest incurred on all indebtedness related to continuing 
         operations (including amortization of original issue discount), 
         preferred stock dividends and the implied interest component of our 
         rent obligations in the years presented. 
 
(2)      Includes the effect of a non-recurring, non-cash charge in the amount 
         of approximately $94.5 million relating to our November 1999 
         acquisition of the external advisor to our company. Excluding the 
         effect of this non-recurring, non-cash charge, our ratio of earnings 
         to fixed charges for the year ended December 31, 1999 would have 
         been 2.0x. 
 
(3)      Prior to March 1998, we conducted our structured finance operations 
         through two private investment partnerships, which contributed 
         substantially all of their structured finance assets to our company's 
         predecessor in a series of transactions in March 1998. Prior to that 
         time, our company's predecessor had no significant resources or 
         operations. Such information is presented in Exhibit 12 to this 
         Registration Statement. Such periods include Fiscal 1996 and 1995, 
         which reflected losses as a result of the sale and liquidation of 
         the previous business. Therefore, we do not believe that information 
         for the 1995 through 1997 periods is indicative of our current 
         business. 
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                                 USE OF PROCEEDS 
 
         Except as may be set forth in a particular prospectus supplement, we 
will add the net proceeds from sales of securities to our general corporate 
funds, which we may use to repay indebtedness, for new investments, or for other 
general corporate purposes. 
 
 
                         DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES 
 
         We will issue the debt securities under an indenture dated as of 
February 5, 2001 with State Street Bank and Trust Company, N.A., as trustee, 
which we may supplement from time to time. The following paragraphs describe the 
provisions of the indenture. We have filed the indenture as an exhibit to the 
registration statement of which this prospectus is a part and you may inspect it 
at the office of the trustee. 
 
 
GENERAL 
 
         The debt securities will be our direct, unsecured obligations and may 
be either senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities. The indenture 
does not limit the principal amount of debt securities that we may issue. We may 
issue debt securities in one or more series. A supplemental indenture will set 
forth specific terms of each series of debt securities. There will be prospectus 
supplements relating to particular series of debt securities. Each prospectus 
supplement will describe: 
 
         -        The title of the debt securities and whether the debt 
                  securities are senior or subordinated debt securities. 
 
         -        Any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of a series of 
                  debt securities which we may issue. 
 
         -        The date or dates on which principal of the debt securities 
                  will be payable and the amount of principal which will be 
                  payable. 
 
         -        The rate or rates (which may be fixed or variable) at which 
                  the debt securities will bear interest, if any, as well as the 
                  dates from which interest will accrue, the dates on which 
                  interest will be payable, the persons to whom interest will be 
                  payable, if other than the registered holders on the record 
                  date, and the record date for the interest payable on any 
                  payment date. 
 
         -        The currency or currencies in which principal, premium, if 
                  any, and interest, if any, will be paid. 
 
         -        The place or places where principal, premium, if any, and 
                  interest, if any, on the debt securities will be payable and 
                  where debt securities which are in registered form can be 
                  presented for registration of transfer or exchange. 
 
         -        Any provisions regarding our right to prepay debt securities 
                  or of holders to require us to prepay debt securities. 
 
         -        The right, if any, of holders of the debt securities to 
                  convert them into common stock or other securities, including 
                  any provisions intended to prevent dilution of the conversion 
                  rights. 
 
         -        Any provisions requiring or permitting us to make payments to 
                  a sinking fund which will be used to redeem debt securities or 
                  a purchase fund which will be used to purchase debt 
                  securities. 
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         -        Any index or formula used to determine the required payments 
                  of principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any. 
 
         -        The percentage of the principal amount of the debt securities 
                  which is payable if maturity of the debt securities is 
                  accelerated because of a default. 
 
         -        Any special or modified events of default or covenants with 
                  respect to the debt securities. 
 
         -        Any other material terms of the debt securities. 
 
         The indenture does not contain any restrictions on the payment of 
dividends or the repurchase of our securities or any financial covenants. 
However, supplemental indentures relating to particular series of debt 
securities may contain provisions of that type. 
 
         We may issue debt securities at a discount from their stated principal 
amount. A prospectus supplement may describe federal income tax considerations 
and other special considerations applicable to a debt security issued with 
original issue discount. 
 
         If the principal of, premium, if any, or interest with regard to any 
series of debt securities is payable in a foreign currency, we will describe in 
the prospectus supplement relating to those debt securities any restrictions on 
currency conversions, tax considerations or other material restrictions with 
respect to that issue of debt securities. 
 
 
FORM OF DEBT SECURITIES 
 
         We may issue debt securities in certificated or uncertificated form, in 
registered form with or without coupons or in bearer form with coupons, if 
applicable. 
 
         We may issue debt securities of a series in the form of one or more 
global certificates evidencing all or a portion of the aggregate principal 
amount of the debt securities of that series. We may deposit the global 
certificates with depositaries, and the certificates may be subject to 
restrictions upon transfer or upon exchange for debt securities in individually 
certificated form. 
 
 
EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND REMEDIES 
 
         An event of default with respect to each series of debt securities will 
include: 
 
         -        Our default in payment of the principal of or premium, if any, 
                  on any debt securities of any series beyond any applicable 
                  grace period. 
 
         -        Our default for 30 days or a period specified in a 
                  supplemental indenture, which may be no period, in payment of 
                  any installment of interest due with regard to debt securities 
                  of any series. 
 
         -        Our default for 60 days after notice in the observance or 
                  performance of any other covenants in the indenture. 
 
         -        Certain events involving our bankruptcy, insolvency or 
                  reorganization. 
 
         Supplemental indentures relating to particular series of debt 
securities may include other events of default. 
 
         The indenture provides that the trustee may withhold notice to the 
holders of any series of debt securities of any default (except a default in 
payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any) if the trustee 
considers it in the interest of the holders of the series to do so. 
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         The indenture provides that if any event of default has occurred and is 
continuing, the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount 
of a series of debt securities then outstanding may declare the principal of and 
accrued interest, if any, on that series of debt securities to be due and 
payable immediately. However, if we cure all defaults (except the failure to pay 
principal, premium or interest which became due solely because of the 
acceleration) and certain other conditions are met, that declaration may be 
annulled and past defaults may be waived by the holders of a majority in 
principal amount of the applicable series of debt securities. 
 
         The holders of a majority of the outstanding principal amount of a 
series of debt securities will have the right to direct the time, method and 
place of conducting proceedings for any remedy available to the trustee, subject 
to certain limitations specified in the indenture. 
 
         A prospectus supplement will describe any additional or different 
events of default which apply to any series of debt securities. 
 
 
MODIFICATION OF THE INDENTURE 
 
         We and the trustee may: 
 
         -        Without the consent of holders of debt securities, modify the 
                  indenture to cure errors or clarify ambiguities. 
 
         -        With the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in 
                  principal amount of the debt securities which are outstanding 
                  under the indenture, modify the indenture or the rights of the 
                  holders of the debt securities generally. 
 
         -        With the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in 
                  outstanding principal amount of any series of debt securities, 
                  modify any supplemental indenture relating solely to that 
                  series of debt securities or the rights of the holders of that 
                  series of debt securities. 
 
         However, we may not: 
 
         -        Extend the fixed maturity of any debt securities, reduce the 
                  rate or extend the time for payment of interest, if any, on 
                  any debt securities, reduce the principal amount of any debt 
                  securities or the premium, if any, on any debt securities, 
                  impair or affect the right of a holder to institute suit for 
                  the payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest, if 
                  any, with regard to any debt securities, change the currency 
                  in which any debt securities are payable or impair the right, 
                  if any, to convert any debt securities into common stock or 
                  any of our other securities, without the consent of each 
                  holder of debt securities who will be affected. 
 
         -        Reduce the percentage of holders of debt securities required 
                  to consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver, without the 
                  consent of the holders of all the then outstanding debt 
                  securities or outstanding debt securities of the series which 
                  will be affected. 
 
 
MERGERS AND OTHER TRANSACTIONS 
 
         We may not consolidate with or merge into any other entity, or transfer 
or lease our properties and assets substantially as an entirety to another 
person, unless: (1) the entity formed by the consolidation or into which we are 
merged, or which acquires or leases our properties and assets substantially as 
an entirety, assumes by a supplemental indenture all our obligations with regard 
to outstanding debt securities and our other covenants under the indenture; and 
(2) with regard to each series of debt securities, immediately after giving 
effect to the transaction, no event of default, with respect to that series of 
debt securities, and no event which would become an event of default, will have 
occurred and be continuing. 
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GOVERNING LAW 
 
         The indenture, each supplemental indenture, and the debt securities 
issued under them will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the 
laws of New York. 
 
 
                             DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS 
 
         Each issue of warrants will be the subject of a warrant agreement which 
will contain the terms of the warrants. We will distribute a prospectus 
supplement with regard to each issue of warrants. Each prospectus supplement 
will describe, as to the warrants to which it relates: 
 
         -        The securities which may be purchased by exercising the 
                  warrants (which may be common stock, preferred stock, debt 
                  securities, depositary shares or units consisting of two or 
                  more of those types of securities). 
 
         -        The exercise price of the warrants (which may be wholly or 
                  partly payable in cash or wholly or partly payable with other 
                  types of consideration). 
 
         -        The period during which the warrants may be exercised. 
 
         -        Any provision adjusting the securities which may be purchased 
                  on exercise of the warrants and the exercise price of the 
                  warrants in order to prevent dilution or otherwise. 
 
         -        The place or places where warrants can be presented for 
                  exercise or for registration of transfer or exchange. 
 
         -        Any other material terms of the warrants. 
 
                 DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK AND PREFERRED STOCK 
 
         Our authorized capital stock consists of 200,000,000 shares of common 
stock, $0.001 par value, and 30,000,000 shares of preferred stock, $0.001 par 
value, of which 4,400,000 shares are designated 9.500% Series A Cumulative 
Redeemable Preferred Stock, $0.001 par value, 2,300,000 shares are designated 
9.375% Series B Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, $0.001 par value, 
1,495,000 shares are designated 9.200% Series C Cumulative Redeemable Preferred 
Stock, $0.001 par value, and 4,600,000 shares are designated 8.000% Series D 
Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, $0.001 par value. At December 31, 2000, 
85,726,561 shares of common stock, 4,400,000 shares of Series A preferred stock, 
2,000,000 shares of Series B preferred stock, 1,300,000 shares of Series C 
preferred stock, and 4,000,000 shares of Series D preferred stock were 
outstanding. 
 
 
COMMON STOCK 
 
         Holders of common stock will be entitled to receive distributions on 
common stock if, as and when the Board of Directors authorizes and declares 
distributions. However, rights to distributions may be subordinated to the 
rights of holders of preferred stock, when preferred stock is issued and 
outstanding. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, each 
outstanding share of common stock will entitle its holder to a proportionate 
share of the assets that remain after we pay our liabilities and any 
preferential distributions owed to preferred stockholders. 
 
         Holders of the common stock are entitled to one vote for each share on 
all matters submitted to a stockholder vote. Holders of the Series B preferred 
stock, Series C preferred stock, and Series D preferred stock are entitled to 
0.25 of a vote for each share on all matters submitted to a stockholder vote. 
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They will vote with the common stock as a single class. There is no cumulative 
voting in the election of directors. 
 
         Holders of shares of common stock have no preference, conversion, 
sinking fund, redemption, appraisal or exchange rights or any preemptive rights 
to subscribe for any of our securities. All shares of common stock have equal 
dividend, distribution, liquidation and other rights. 
 
         We may be dissolved if the Board of Directors, by resolution adopted by 
a majority of the entire Board of Directors, declares the dissolution advisable 
and directs that the proposed dissolution be submitted for consideration at 
either an annual or special meeting of stockholders. Dissolution will occur once 
it is approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of stockholders entitled to 
cast votes on the matter. 
 
         Our charter grants the Board of Directors the power to authorize the 
issuance of additional authorized but unissued shares of common stock and 
preferred stock. The Board of Directors may also classify or reclassify unissued 
shares of common stock or preferred stock and authorize their issuance. 
 
         Our charter also provides that, to the extent permitted by the General 
Corporate Law of Maryland, the Board of Directors may, without any action by the 
stockholders, amend our charter from time to time to increase or decrease the 
aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any 
class or series that we have authority to issue. 
 
         We believe that these powers of the Board of Directors provide 
increased flexibility in structuring possible future financings and acquisitions 
and in meeting other needs which might arise. Although the Board of Directors 
does not intend to do so at the present time, it could authorize the issuance of 
a class or series that could delay, defer or prevent a change of control or 
other transaction that might involve a premium price for the common stock or 
otherwise be in the best interest of the stockholders. 
 
 
RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER 
 
         To maintain our REIT qualification under the Internal Revenue Code, no 
group of five or fewer individuals can own, actually or constructively, more 
than 50% in value of our issued and outstanding stock at any time during the 
last half of a taxable year. Additionally, at least 100 persons must 
beneficially own our stock during at least 335 days of a taxable year. To help 
insure that we meet these tests, our charter provides that no person other than 
persons who were our shareholders as of November 3, 1999 or persons exempted by 
our Board of Directors may beneficially or constructively own more than 9.8% of 
the number or value of the outstanding shares of any class or series of our 
capital stock. 
 
         Each person who is a beneficial or constructive owner of shares of 
stock and each person, including the stockholder of record, who is holding 
shares of stock for a beneficial or constructive owner must provide us in 
writing any information with respect to direct, indirect and constructive 
ownership of shares of stock as the Board of Directors deems reasonably 
necessary to comply with the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code applicable 
to a REIT, to determine our status as a REIT, to comply with the requirements of 
any taxing authority or governmental agency or to determine any such compliance. 
 
         These restrictions on ownership and transfer will not apply to our 
stock if the Board of Directors determines that it is no longer in our best 
interests to qualify as a REIT. 
 
         These restrictions on ownership and transfer could delay, defer or 
prevent a transaction or a change of control of us that might involve a premium 
price for shares of our stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our 
stockholders. 
 
 
                                       6 



 
 
PREFERRED STOCK 
 
         We may issue preferred stock in series with any rights and preferences 
which may be authorized by our board of directors. We will distribute a 
prospectus supplement with regard to each series of preferred stock. Each 
prospectus supplement will describe, as to the preferred stock to which it 
relates: 
 
         -        The title of the series. 
 
         -        Any limit upon the number of shares of the series which may be 
                  issued. 
 
         -        The preference, if any, to which holders of the series will be 
                  entitled upon our liquidation. 
 
         -        The date or dates on which we will be required or permitted to 
                  redeem shares of the series. 
 
         -        The terms, if any, on which we or holders of the series will 
                  have the option to cause shares of the series to be redeemed. 
 
         -        The voting rights of the holders of the preferred stock. 
 
         -        The dividends, if any, which will be payable with regard to 
                  the series (which may be fixed dividends or participating 
                  dividends and may be cumulative or non-cumulative). 
 
         -        The right, if any, of holders of the series to convert them 
                  into another class of our stock or securities, including 
                  provisions intended to prevent dilution of those conversion 
                  rights. 
 
         -        Any provisions by which we will be required or permitted to 
                  make payments to a sinking fund which will be used to redeem 
                  shares of the series or a purchase fund which will be used to 
                  purchase shares of the series. 
 
         -        Any other material terms of the series. 
 
         Holders of shares of preferred stock will not have preemptive rights. 
 
 
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR 
 
         The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock and preferred 
stock is Equiserve Trust Company, N.A. 
 
 
                        DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES 
 
         We may issue depositary receipts representing interests in shares of 
particular series of preferred stock which are called depositary shares. We will 
deposit the preferred stock of a series which is the subject of depositary 
shares with a depositary, which will hold that preferred stock for the benefit 
of the holders of the depositary shares, in accordance with a deposit agreement 
between the depositary and us. The holders of depositary shares will be entitled 
to all the rights and preferences of the preferred stock to which the depositary 
shares relate, including dividend, voting, conversion, redemption and 
liquidation rights, to the extent of their interests in that preferred stock. 
 
         While the deposit agreement relating to a particular series of 
preferred stock may have provisions applicable solely to that series of 
preferred stock, all deposit agreements relating to preferred stock we issue 
will include the following provisions: 
 
         DIVIDENDS AND OTHER DISTRIBUTIONS. Each time we pay a cash dividend or 
make any other type of cash distribution with regard to preferred stock of a 
series, the depositary will distribute to the holder of record of each 
depositary share relating to that series of preferred stock an amount equal to 
the dividend or other distribution per depositary share the depositary receives. 
If there is a distribution of property other than cash, the depositary either 
will distribute the property to the holders of depositary shares in 
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proportion to the depositary shares held by each of them, or the depositary 
will, if we approve, sell the property and distribute the net proceeds to the 
holders of the depositary shares in proportion to the depositary shares held by 
them. 
 
         WITHDRAWAL OF PREFERRED STOCK. A holder of depositary shares will be 
entitled to receive, upon surrender of depositary receipts representing 
depositary shares, the number of whole or fractional shares of the applicable 
series of preferred stock, and any money or other property, to which the 
depositary shares relate. 
 
         REDEMPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES. Whenever we redeem shares of preferred 
stock held by a depositary, the depositary will be required to redeem, on the 
same redemption date, depositary shares constituting, in total, the number of 
shares of preferred stock held by the depositary which we redeem, subject to the 
depositary's receiving the redemption price of those shares of preferred stock. 
If fewer than all the depositary shares relating to a series are to be redeemed, 
the depositary shares to be redeemed will be selected by lot or by another 
method we determine to be equitable. 
 
         VOTING. Any time we send a notice of meeting or other materials 
relating to a meeting to the holders of a series of preferred stock to which 
depositary shares relate, we will provide the depositary with sufficient copies 
of those materials so they can be sent to all holders of record of the 
applicable depositary shares, and the depositary will send those materials to 
the holders of record of the depositary shares on the record date for the 
meeting. The depositary will solicit voting instructions from holders of 
depositary shares and will vote or not vote the preferred stock to which the 
depositary shares relate in accordance with those instructions. 
 
         LIQUIDATION PREFERENCE. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding 
up, the holder of each depositary share will be entitled to what the holder of 
the depositary share would have received if the holder had owned the number of 
shares (or fraction of a share) of preferred stock which is represented by the 
depositary share. 
 
         CONVERSION. If shares of a series of preferred stock are convertible 
into common stock or other of our securities or property, holders of depositary 
shares relating to that series of preferred stock will, if they surrender 
depositary receipts representing depositary shares and appropriate instructions 
to convert them, receive the shares of common stock or other securities or 
property into which the number of shares (or fractions of shares) of preferred 
stock to which the depositary shares relate could at the time be converted. 
 
         AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION OF A DEPOSIT AGREEMENT. We and the depositary 
may amend a deposit agreement, except that an amendment which materially and 
adversely affects the rights of holders of depositary shares, or would be 
materially and adversely inconsistent with the rights granted to the holders of 
the preferred stock to which they relate, must be approved by holders of at 
least two-thirds of the outstanding depositary shares. No amendment will impair 
the right of a holder of depositary shares to surrender the depositary receipts 
evidencing those depositary shares and receive the preferred stock to which they 
relate, except as required to comply with law. We may terminate a deposit 
agreement with the consent of holders of a majority of the depositary shares to 
which it relates. Upon termination of a deposit agreement, the depositary will 
make the whole or fractional shares of preferred stock to which the depositary 
shares issued under the deposit agreement relate available to the holders of 
those depositary shares. A deposit agreement will automatically terminate if: 
 
         -        All outstanding depositary shares to which it relates have 
                  been redeemed or converted. 
 
         -        The depositary has made a final distribution to the holders of 
                  the depositary shares issued under the deposit agreement upon 
                  our liquidation, dissolution or winding up. 
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         MISCELLANEOUS. There will be provisions: (1) requiring the depositary 
to forward to holders of record of depositary shares any reports or 
communications from us which the depositary receives with respect to the 
preferred stock to which the depositary shares relate; (2) regarding 
compensation of the depositary; (3) regarding resignation of the depositary; (4) 
limiting our liability and the liability of the depositary under the deposit 
agreement (usually to failure to act in good faith, gross negligence or willful 
misconduct); and (5) indemnifying the depositary against certain possible 
liabilities. 
 
 
                                  LEGAL MATTERS 
 
         Clifford Chance Rogers & Wells LLP, 200 Park Avenue, New York, New York 
10166, will pass upon the validity of the securities we are offering by this 
prospectus. If the validity of any securities is also passed upon by counsel for 
the underwriters of an offering of those securities, that counsel will be named 
in the prospectus supplement relating to that offering. 
 
 
                                     EXPERTS 
 
         The financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference 
to the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1999, have 
been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, 
independent accountants, given on the authority of said firm as experts in 
auditing and accounting. 
 
 
                 INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE 
 
         We are incorporating by reference in this prospectus the following 
documents which we have previously filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission under the File Number 1-10150: 
 
         (1) our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 
31, 1999; 
 
         (2) our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 
2000, June 30, 2000 and September 30, 2000; and 
 
         (3) the descriptions of our common stock and preferred stock contained 
in our registration statement on Form 8-A filed on October 5, 1999, as those 
descriptions have been altered by amendments or reports filed for the purpose of 
updating those descriptions. 
 
         Whenever after the date of this prospectus we file reports or documents 
under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 
as amended, those reports and documents will be deemed to be part of this 
prospectus from the time they are filed. If anything in a report or document we 
file after the date of this prospectus changes anything in it, this prospectus 
will be deemed to be changed by that subsequently filed report or document 
beginning on the date the report or document is filed. 
 
         We will provide to each person to whom a copy of this prospectus is 
delivered a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by 
reference in this prospectus, but not delivered with this prospectus. We will 
provide this information at no cost to the requestor upon written or oral 
request addressed to iStar Financial Inc., 1114 Avenue of the Americas, 27th 
Floor, New York, New York 10036, attention: Lianne Merchant, Vice President -- 
Investor Relations (Telephone: (212) 930-9400). 
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                               INFORMATION WE FILE 
 
         We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and 
other materials with the SEC. The public may read and copy any materials we file 
with the SEC at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., 
Washington, D.C. 20549. The public may obtain information on the operation of 
the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC 
maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information 
statements and other information regarding issuers (including us) that file 
electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is http://www.sec.gov. 
Reports, proxy statements and other information we file also can be inspected at 
the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 
10005. 
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                 PART II. INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS 
 
 
ITEM 14.  OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION. 
 
         The following table sets forth the estimated expenses in connection 
with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered, other 
than underwriting discounts and commissions: 
 
 
                                                                                                   
Registration fee - Securities and Exchange Commission.....................................             $125,000 
Accounting fees and expenses..............................................................               10,000(1) 
Legal fees and expenses...................................................................               15,000(1) 
Trustees' fees and expenses...............................................................               10,000(1) 
Miscellaneous.............................................................................                3,000 
                                                                                                    ----------- 
Total.....................................................................................             $163,000 
                                                                                                    =========== 
 
 
- --------------------- 
(1)      Does not include expenses of preparing prospectus supplements and other 
         expenses relating to offerings of particular securities. 
 
ITEM 15.  INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. 
 
         As permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of Maryland, 
our Amended and Restated Charter provides that an officer, director, employee or 
agent of our company is entitled to be indemnified for the expenses, judgments, 
fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him by 
reason of any action, suit or proceeding brought against him by virtue of his 
acting as such officer, director, employee or agent, provided he acted in good 
faith or in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best 
interests of our company and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, 
had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful, except that in any 
action or suit by or in the right of our company that person shall be 
indemnified only for the expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him and, 
if that person shall have been adjudged to be liable for negligence or 
misconduct, he shall not be indemnified unless and only to the extent that a 
court of appropriate jurisdiction shall determine that such indemnification is 
fair and reasonable. 
 
 
ITEM 16.  EXHIBITS. 
 
         4.       Form of Indenture, dated as of February 5, 2001 between the 
                  Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company, N.A. 
 
         5.       Opinion of Counsel 
 
         12.      Statements of computation of ratios of earnings to fixed 
                  charges 
 
         23.      Consents 
 
                  (1)      Clifford Chance Rogers & Wells LLP (counsel) - 
                           included in Exhibit 5 
 
                  (2)      PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP (accountants) 
 
         25.      Statement of Eligibility and Qualification on Form T-1 of 
                  Trustee under the Indenture 
 
 
ITEM 17.  UNDERTAKINGS. 
 
         The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes: 
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         (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, 
a post-effective amendment to this registration statement: 
 
                  (a) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of 
the Securities Act, 
 
                  (b) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising 
after the effective date of this registration statement (or the most recent 
post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, 
represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in this registration 
statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of 
securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not 
exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of 
the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus 
filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the 
changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum 
aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" 
table in the effective registration statement, and 
 
                  (c) To include any material information with respect to the 
plan of distribution not previously disclosed in this registration statement or 
any material change to such information in the registration statement; 
 
provided, however, that the undertakings set forth in paragraphs (a) and (b) 
above shall not apply if the information required to be included in a 
post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports 
filed by iStar Financial pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange 
Act that are incorporated by reference in this registration statement. 
 
         (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the 
Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment will be deemed to be a new 
registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time will be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
 
         (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment 
any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of 
the offering. 
 
         (4) That, for purposes of determining any liability under the 
Securities Act, each filing of iStar Financial's annual report pursuant to 
Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that is incorporated by 
reference in this registration statement will be deemed to be a new registration 
statement relating to the securities offered herein, and the offering of such 
securities at that time will be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering 
thereof. 
 
         (5) That, (a) for purposes of determining any liability under the 
Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as 
part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in 
a form of prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) 
or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this 
registration statement as of the time it was declared effective, and (b) for the 
purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each 
post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to 
be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and 
the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial 
bona fide offering thereof. 
 
         The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to file an application for 
the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under 
subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 in accordance 
with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under Section 
305(b)(2) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. 
 
         Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities 
Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of iStar 
Financial pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or 
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otherwise, iStar Financial has been advised that in the opinion of the 
Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the 
Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for 
indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by iStar 
Financial of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling 
person of iStar Financial in the successful defense of any action, suit or 
proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in 
connection with the securities being registered, iStar Financial will, unless in 
the opinion of counsel for iStar Financial the matter has been settled by 
controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the 
question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as 
expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication 
of such issue. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the 
Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all 
of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration 
statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the County of New York and State of New York on February 12, 
2001. 
 
                                         iSTAR FINANCIAL INC. 
 
 
 
                                         By:  /S/ JAY SUGARMAN 
                                              ---------------------------------- 
                                              Name:   Jay Sugarman 
                                              Title:  Chairman, Chief Executive 
                                                       Officer and President 
 
                                POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature 
appears below constitutes and appoints Jay Sugarman and Spencer B. Haber his or 
her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full powers of substitution 
to sign for him and her and in his or her name any or all amendments (including 
post-effective amendments) to the registration statement to which this power of 
attorney is attached and to file those amendments and all exhibits to them and 
other documents to be filed in connection with them with the Securities and 
Exchange Commission. 
 
         Pursuant to the requirement of the Securities Act of 1933, this 
registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the 
capacities and on the date indicated. 
 
 
 
 
               SIGNATURE                                      TITLE(S)                                 DATE 
                                                                                        
/s/ JAY SUGARMAN                         Chairman of the Board of Directors, 
- ---------------------------              Chief Executive Officer and President                February 8, 2001 
Jay Sugarman                             (Principal Executive Officer) 
 
/s/ SPENCER B. HABER                     Executive Vice President - Finance, 
- ------------------------------------     Chief Financial Officer, Secretary                   February 8, 2001 
Spencer B. Haber                         and Director 
                                         (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer) 
 
/s/ WILLIS ANDERSEN JR. 
- -----------------------------------      Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Willis Andersen Jr. 
 
/s/ JEFFREY G. DISHNER 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Jeffrey G. Dishner 
 
/s/ JONATHAN D. EILIAN 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Jonathan D. Eilian 
 
/s/ MADISON F. GROSE 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Madison F. Grose 
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               SIGNATURE                                      TITLE(S)                                 DATE 
                                                                                        
/s/ ROBERT W. HOLMAN, JR. 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Robert W. Holman, Jr. 
 
/s/ ROBIN JOSEPHS 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Robin Josephs 
 
/s/ MERRICK R. KLEEMAN 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Merrick R. Kleeman 
 
/s/ H. CABOT LODGE 
- -------------------------------------    Director                                             February 8, 2001 
H. Cabot Lodge 
 
/s/ WILLIAM M. MATTHES 
- -------------------------------------    Director                                             February 8, 2001 
William M. Matthes 
 
/s/ JOHN G. McDONALD 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
John G. McDonald 
 
/s/ MICHAEL G. MEDZIGIAN 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Michael G. Medzigian 
 
/s/ STEPHEN B. ORESMAN 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Stephen B. Oresman 
 
/s/ GEORGE R. PUSKAR 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
George R. Puskar 
 
/s/ BARRY S. STERNLICHT 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Barry S. Sternlicht 
 
/s/ KNEELAND C. YOUNGBLOOD 
- ------------------------------------     Director                                             February 8, 2001 
Kneeland C. Youngblood 
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         INDENTURE, dated as of February 5, 2001 between iStar Financial Inc. 
(the "Company"), a Maryland corporation having its principal office at 1114 
Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York 10036, and State Street Bank and 
Trust Company, N.A. (the "Trustee"), a national banking association organized 
under the laws of the United States of America which has its corporate trust 
office at 61 Broadway, New York, NY 10006. 
 
         Each party agrees as follows for the benefit of each other party and 
for the equal and ratable benefit of the Holders of the Company's debentures, 
notes or other evidences of unsecured indebtedness to be issued in one or more 
series ("Securities"): 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE ONE 
 
                   DEFINITIONS AND INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE 
 
 
SECTION 1.01.  DEFINITIONS. 
 
         "Board Resolution" means a resolution by the Board of Directors or 
Executive Committee of the Company certified by its Secretary or an Assistant 
Secretary as being duly adopted and in full force and effect. 
 
         "Business Day" means each Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and 
Friday which is not a Legal Holiday. 
 
         "Capital Stock" means common or preferred stock entitled to share in 
the equity or profits of a corporation. 
 
         "Common Stock" means the common stock, par value $.001 per share, of 
the Company, as that stock may be reconstituted from time to time. 
 
         "Company" means the Person named as such in this Indenture until a 
successor replaces it and after that means the successor. 
 
         "Corporate Trust Office" means the principal office of the Trustee at 
which at any particular time its corporate trust business is principally 
administered (which at the date of this Indenture is at the location set forth 
in the first paragraph of this Indenture). 
 
         "Corporation" includes corporations, associations, companies and 
business trusts. 
 
         "Custodian" has the meaning provided in Section 6.01. 
 
         "Default" means any event which, upon the giving of notice or passage 
of time, or both, would be an Event of Default. 
 
         "$" means the lawful currency of the United States. 
 
         "Event of Default" has the meaning provided in Section 6.01. 
 
 
                                       1 



 
 
         "Fiscal Year" means the period commencing on December 1 of a year and 
ending on the next November 30 or such other period (not to exceed 12 months or 
53 weeks) as the Company may from time to time adopt as its fiscal year. 
 
         "Holder" or "Securityholder" means a Person in whose name a Security is 
registered on the Registrar's books. 
 
         "Indenture" means this Indenture as amended or supplemented from time 
to time and will include the form and terms of the Securities of each series 
established as contemplated by Section 2.01. 
 
         "Interest Payment Date" means the date on which an installment of 
interest on the Securities is due and payable. 
 
         "Legal Holiday" has the meaning provided in Section 12.08. 
 
         "Maturity Date" means the date the principal of Securities is due and 
payable. 
 
         "Officer" means the Chairman of the Board, any Vice Chairman of the 
Board, the President, any Vice President, the Treasurer, the Secretary, the 
Controller or any Assistant Secretary of a Person. 
 
         "Officers' Certificate" when used with respect to the Company means a 
certificate signed by two Officers. Each such certificate will comply with 
Section 314 of the TIA and include the statements described in Section 12.05. 
 
         "Opinion of Counsel" means a written opinion from legal counsel who is 
acceptable to the Trustee. That counsel may be an employee of or counsel to the 
Company or the Trustee. Each such opinion will include the statements described 
in Section 12.05 if and to the extent required by that Section. 
 
         "Paying Agent" has the meaning provided in Section 2.05. 
 
         "Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, 
joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization or government or any 
government agency or political subdivision. 
 
         "Registrar" has the meaning provided in Section 2.05. 
 
         "SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
         "Securities" means the debentures, notes or other evidences of 
unsecured indebtedness to be issued in one or more series by the Company. 
 
         "Securities Act of 1933" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. 
 
         "Securities Exchange Act of 1934" means the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as amended. 
 
         "State" means any state of the United States or the District of 
Columbia. 
 
         "Subsidiary" means a corporation of which a majority of the voting 
stock is owned by the Company, by a Subsidiary of the Company or by the Company 
and one or more Subsidiaries of the Company. 
 
         "Supplemental Indenture" means an indenture between the Company and the 
Trustee which supplements this Indenture. 
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         "TIA" means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, as in effect 
on the date of this Indenture. 
 
         "Trustee" means the Person named as such in this Indenture and, subject 
to the provisions of Article 7, any successor to that person. 
 
         "Trust Officer" means the Chairman of the Board, the President or any 
other officer or assistant officer of the Trustee assigned by the Trustee to 
administer its corporate trust matters. 
 
         "United States" means the United States of America. 
 
 
SECTION 1.02. INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE OF TRUST INDENTURE ACT. Whenever this 
Indenture refers to a provision of the TIA, the provision is incorporated by 
reference in and made a part of this Indenture. In addition, the provisions of 
Sections 310 to and including 317 of the TIA that impose duties on any person 
are incorporated by reference in, and form a part of, this Indenture. 
 
         The following TIA terms mean the following when used in this Indenture: 
 
         "Commission" means the SEC; 
 
         "indenture securities" means the Securities; 
 
         "indenture securityholder" means a Holder; 
 
         "indenture to be qualified" means this Indenture; 
 
         "indenture trustee" or "institutional trustee" means the Trustee; and 
 
         "obligor" on the indenture securities means the Company. 
 
         All other TIA terms used in this Indenture that are defined in the TIA, 
defined in the TIA by reference to another statute or defined by SEC rule have 
the meanings assigned to them. 
 
 
SECTION 1.03. RULES OF CONSTRUCTION. Unless the context otherwise requires: 
 
         (1) a term has the meaning assigned to it; 
 
         (2) an accounting term not otherwise defined has the meaning assigned 
to it in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United 
States; 
 
         (3) "or" is not exclusive; and 
 
         (4) words in the singular include the plural, and in the plural include 
the singular. 
 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE TWO 
 
                                 THE SECURITIES 
 
 
SECTION 2.01.  FORM AND DATING. 
 
 
         (a) The Securities of each series will be substantially in the form 
established by a Supplemental Indenture relating to the Securities of that 
series. The Securities may have notations, legends or endorsements required by 
law, stock exchange rules or usage. The Company will approve the 
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form of the Securities and any notation, legend or endorsement on them. Each 
Security will be dated the date of its authentication. 
 
         (b) The Trustee's certificate of authentication will be substantially 
in the form of Exhibit A. 
 
 
SECTION 2.02. AMOUNT UNLIMITED; ISSUABLE IN SERIES. The aggregate principal 
amount of the Securities which may be authenticated and delivered under this 
Indenture is unlimited. 
 
         The Securities may be issued in one or more series. Prior to the 
issuance of Securities of a series, the Company and the Trustee will execute a 
Supplemental Indenture which will set forth as to the Securities of that series, 
to the extent applicable: 
 
         (1) the title of the Securities; 
 
         (2) any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of Securities which 
may be issued; 
 
         (3) the date or dates on which the Securities will mature and the 
amounts to be paid upon maturity of the Securities; 
 
         (4) the rate or rates (which may be fixed or variable) at which the 
Securities will bear interest, if any, the dates from which interest will 
accrue, the dates on which interest will be payable and the record date for the 
interest payable on any interest payment date; 
 
         (5) the currency or currencies in which principal, premium, if any, and 
interest, if any, will be payable; 
 
         (6) the place or places where principal of, premium, if any, and 
interest, if any, on the Securities will be payable; 
 
         (7) any provisions regarding the right of the Company to redeem 
Securities or of holders to require the Company to redeem Securities; 
 
         (8) the right, if any, of holders of the Securities to convert them 
into stock or other securities of the Company, including any provisions intended 
to prevent dilution of those conversion rights; 
 
         (9) any provisions by which the Company will be required or permitted 
to make payments to a sinking fund which will be used to redeem Securities or a 
purchase fund which will be used to purchase Securities; 
 
         (10) the percentage of the principal amount of the Securities which is 
payable if maturity of the Securities is accelerated because of a default; and 
 
         (11) any other terms of the Securities. 
 
 
SECTION 2.03. DENOMINATIONS. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplemental 
Indenture relating to a series of Securities, the Securities of each series will 
be issuable in registered form without coupons in denominations of $1,000 and 
multiples of $1,000. 
 
SECTION 2.04. EXECUTION AND AUTHENTICATION. Two Officers will sign the 
Securities of each series for the Company by manual or facsimile signature. The 
Company's seal will be reproduced on the Securities. If an Officer whose 
signature is on a Security no longer holds office at the time the Trustee 
authenticates the Security, the Security will be valid nonetheless. 
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         A Security will not be valid until an authorized signatory of the 
Trustee manually signs the certificate of authentication on the Security. The 
signature will be conclusive evidence that the Security has been authenticated 
under this Indenture. 
 
 
SECTION 2.05. REGISTRAR AND PAYING AGENT. The Company will maintain an office or 
agency where Securities of each series may be presented for conversion, 
registration of transfer or for exchange (the "Registrar") and an office or 
agency where Securities of each series may be presented for payment ("Paying 
Agent"). The Registrar will keep a register of the Securities of each series and 
of their transfer and exchange. The Company may have one or more co-registrars 
and one or more additional paying agents. The term "Paying Agent" includes any 
additional paying agent. 
 
         The Company will enter into an appropriate agency agreement with any 
Registrar, Paying Agent or co-registrar not a party to this Indenture which will 
incorporate the terms of the TIA. The agreement will implement the provisions of 
this Indenture that relate to that agent. The Company will notify the Trustee of 
the name and address of any such agent. If the Company fails to maintain a 
Registrar or Paying Agent, the Trustee will act as such. The Company or any 
Subsidiary may act as Paying Agent, Registrar, co-registrar or transfer agent. 
 
         The Company initially appoints the Trustee to act as Registrar and 
Paying Agent in connection with the Securities of each series, except in 
instances in which the Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of Securities 
appoints a different Registrar or Paying Agent. 
 
 
SECTION 2.06. PAYING AGENT TO HOLD MONEY IN TRUST. Prior to each due date of the 
principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any Security, the Company 
will deposit with the Paying Agent a sum sufficient to pay that principal, 
premium or interest when due. The Paying Agent will hold in trust for the 
benefit of the Holders of the Securities of a series, and if the Paying Agent is 
not the Trustee, in trust for the benefit of the Trustee, all sums held by the 
Paying Agent for the payment of principal, premium or interest on the Securities 
of that series and, in the case of a Paying Agent other than the Trustee, the 
Paying Agent will give the Trustee notice of any default by the Company in 
making any such payment. If the Company or a Subsidiary acts as Paying Agent, it 
will segregate the money held by it as Paying Agent and hold it as a separate 
trust fund. The Company at any time may require a Paying Agent to pay all money 
held by it to the Trustee and to account for any funds disbursed by the Paying 
Agent. Upon complying with this Section, the Paying Agent will have no further 
liability for the money. 
 
SECTION 2.07. SECURITYHOLDER LISTS. The Trustee will preserve in as current a 
form as is reasonably practicable the most recent list available to it of the 
names and addresses of the Holders of the Securities of each series. If the 
Trustee is not the Registrar, the Company will furnish to the Trustee in writing 
(a) at least five Business Days before each Interest Payment Date and (b) at 
such other times as the Trustee may request in writing, all information in the 
possession or control of the Company or its Paying Agent as to the names and 
addresses of Holders of the Securities of a series; PROVIDED, HOWEVER that if 
the provisions of (a) and (b) do not provide for the furnishing of such 
information at stated intervals of not more than six months, at least as 
frequently as semiannually. 
 
SECTION 2.08. TRANSFER AND EXCHANGE. Unless otherwise provided in the 
Supplemental Indenture relating to Securities of a series, Securities which are 
issued in registered form will be transferred only upon the surrender of the 
Securities for registration of transfer. When a Security is presented to the 
Registrar or a co-registrar with a request to register a transfer, the Registrar 
will register the transfer as requested if the requirements of Article 8 of the 
New York Uniform Commercial Code are met. When Securities are presented to the 
Registrar or a co-registrar with a request to exchange them for an equal 
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principal amount of Securities of the same series of other denominations, the 
Registrar will make the exchange as requested if the same requirements are met. 
To permit registration of transfers and exchanges, the Company will execute and 
the Trustee will authenticate Securities at the Registrar's or co-registrar's 
request. The Company will not charge a fee for transfers or exchanges. 
 
         The Company will not be required to make, and the Registrar need not 
register, transfers or exchanges of (i) Securities selected for redemption 
(except, in the case of Securities to be redeemed in part, transfers or 
exchanges of the portion of the Securities not to be redeemed) or (ii) any 
Securities of a series for a period of 15 days before the first mailing of a 
notice of the Securities of that series which are to be redeemed. 
 
         Prior to the due presentation for registration or transfer of any 
Security which was issued in registered form, the Company, the Trustee, the 
Paying Agent, the Registrar or any co-registrar may deem and treat the person in 
whose name the Security is registered as the absolute owner of the Security for 
all purposes, and none of the Company, the Trustee, the Paying Agent, the 
Registrar or any co-registrar will be affected by notice to the contrary. 
 
SECTION 2.09. REPLACEMENT SECURITIES. If a mutilated Security which had been 
issued in registered form is surrendered to the Registrar or if the Holder 
presents evidence to the satisfaction of the Company and the Trustee that a 
Security which had been issued in registered form has been lost or destroyed, 
the Company will issue and the Trustee will authenticate a replacement Security 
of the same series if the requirements of Section 8-405 of the New York Uniform 
Commercial Code are met and the Holder satisfies any other reasonable 
requirements of the Trustee. If required by the Trustee or the Company, the 
replacement Security will not be issued until the Holder furnishes an indemnity 
bond sufficient in the judgment of the Company and the Trustee to protect the 
Company, the Trustee, the Paying Agent and the Registrar or any co-registrar 
from any loss which any of them may suffer if the Security is replaced. The 
Company may charge the Holder for its expenses in replacing a Security. 
 
         Every replacement Security will be an obligation of the Company, even 
if the replaced Security is subsequently found. 
 
 
SECTION 2.10. OUTSTANDING SECURITIES. The Securities outstanding at any time 
will be all the Securities authenticated by the Trustee, except those cancelled 
by it, those delivered to it for cancellation and those described in this 
Section as not outstanding. A Security does not cease to be outstanding because 
the Company or its affiliate holds the Security. 
 
         If a Security is replaced pursuant to Section 2.09, it ceases to be 
outstanding unless the Trustee and the Company receive proof satisfactory to 
them that the replaced Security is held by a protected purchaser (in which case 
the replaced Security will be treated as outstanding to the extent permitted by 
Section 8-210 of the New York Uniform Commercial Code). 
 
         If the Paying Agent (other than the Company or a Subsidiary) segregates 
and holds in trust, in accordance with this Indenture, on a redemption date or 
Maturity Date money sufficient to pay all principal, premium, if any, and 
interest, if any, payable on that date with respect to the Securities to be 
redeemed or maturing, as the case may be, then on that date those Securities 
will cease to be outstanding and interest on them will cease to accrue. 
 
 
SECTION 2.11. TEMPORARY SECURITIES. Until definitive Securities of a series are 
ready for delivery, the Company may prepare and the Trustee will authenticate 
temporary Securities of that series. Temporary 
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Securities will be substantially in the form of definitive Securities but may 
have variations that the Company considers appropriate for temporary Securities. 
Without unreasonable delay, the Company will prepare and the Trustee will 
authenticate definitive Securities and deliver them in exchange for temporary 
Securities. 
 
SECTION 2.12. CANCELLATION. The Company at any time may deliver Securities of a 
series to the Trustee for cancellation and the Trustee will reduce accordingly 
the aggregate amount of the Securities of that series which are outstanding. The 
Registrar and the Paying Agent will forward to the Trustee any Securities 
surrendered to them for registration of transfer, exchange, payment, or 
conversion. The Trustee and no one else will cancel and destroy (subject to the 
record retention requirements of the Exchange Act) all Securities surrendered 
for registration of transfer, exchange, payment, conversion or cancellation and 
deliver certificates of such destruction to the Company unless the Company 
directs the Trustee to deliver the cancelled Securities to the Company. Subject 
to Section 2.09, the Company may not issue new Securities of a series to replace 
Securities of the series it has redeemed, paid, converted or delivered to the 
Trustee for cancellation. 
 
SECTION 2.13. DEFAULTED INTEREST. If the Company defaults in a payment of 
interest on the Securities of a series, it will pay defaulted interest (plus 
interest on such defaulted interest to the extent lawful) to the persons who are 
Holders of the Securities of that series on a subsequent special record date, 
which date will be at least five Business Days prior to the payment date. The 
Company will fix the special record date and payment date, and, at least 15 days 
before the special record date, the Company will mail to each Holder of 
Securities of that series a notice that states the special record date, the 
payment date and the amount of defaulted interest and any interest on that 
defaulted interest which is to be paid. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the 
Company may pay defaulted interest in any other lawful manner. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE THREE 
 
                                   REDEMPTION 
 
 
SECTION 3.01. COMPANY'S OPTION TO REDEEM. The Company will have the option to 
redeem Securities of a series only to the extent, if any, and only on the terms, 
set forth in the Supplemental Indenture relating to the Securities of that 
series. If the Company has the option to redeem Securities of a series, unless 
otherwise provided in the Supplemental Indenture relating to the series, the 
terms of the redemption will include those set forth in Sections 3.02 through 
3.06. 
 
SECTION 3.02. NOTICES TO TRUSTEE. If the Company elects to redeem Securities of 
a series, it will notify the Trustee of the redemption date and the principal 
amount and series of Securities to be redeemed. The Company will give each 
notice provided for in this Section at least 45 days before the redemption date. 
If fewer than all the Securities of a series are to be redeemed, the record date 
for determining which Securities of the series are to be redeemed will be 
selected by the Company, which will give notice of the record date to the 
Trustee at least 15 days before the record date. 
 
SECTION 3.03. SELECTION OF SECURITIES TO BE REDEEMED. If fewer than all the 
Securities of a series are to be redeemed at the Company's option, the Trustee 
will select the Securities of that series to be redeemed by lot or, in its sole 
discretion, pro-rata. The Trustee will make the selection from outstanding 
Securities of that series not previously called for redemption. The Trustee may 
select for redemption portions of the principal of Securities that have 
denominations larger than the minimum denomination in which Securities of the 
applicable series may be issued. Securities and portions of Securities the 
Trustee selects will be in amounts equal to the minimum denomination in which 
Securities of the applicable series may 
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be issued and multiples of that amount. Provisions of this Indenture that 
apply to Securities called for redemption also apply to portions of 
Securities called for redemption. The Trustee will notify the Company 
promptly of the Securities or portions of Securities to be redeemed. 
 
SECTION 3.04. NOTICE OF REDEMPTION AT THE COMPANY'S OPTION. At least 30 days and 
not more than 60 days before a date set for redemption at the Company's option, 
the Company will mail a notice of redemption by first-class mail to each Holder 
of Securities to be redeemed in whole or in part. 
 
         The notice will identify the principal amount and series of each 
Security to be redeemed and will state: 
 
                  (1) the redemption date; 
 
                  (2) the redemption price plus accrued interest, if any; 
 
                  (3) the name and address of the Paying Agent; 
 
                  (4) that Securities called for redemption in whole or in part 
         must be surrendered to the Paying Agent to collect the redemption price 
         plus accrued interest, if any; 
 
                  (5) that, unless the Company defaults in making the redemption 
         payment, interest on Securities (or portions of Securities) called for 
         redemption will cease to accrue on the redemption date and, if 
         applicable, that those Securities (or the portions of then called for 
         redemption) will cease on the redemption date (or such other date as is 
         provided in the Supplemental Indenture relating to the Securities) to 
         be convertible into, or exchangeable for, other securities or assets; 
         and 
 
                  (6) if applicable, the current conversion or exchange price. 
 
         At the Company's request, the Trustee will give the notice of 
redemption in the Company's name and at the Company's expense. In such event, 
the Company will provide the Trustee with the information required by clauses 
(1) through (3) and (6). 
 
 
SECTION 3.05. EFFECT OF NOTICE OF REDEMPTION. Once notice of redemption is 
mailed, Securities, or portions of Securities called for redemption will become 
due and payable on the redemption date and at the redemption price. Upon 
surrender to the Paying Agent, those Securities will be paid at the redemption 
price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date. On and after the 
date fixed for redemption (unless the Company defaults in the payment of the 
redemption price, together with interest accrued to the redemption date) 
interest on the Securities, or portions of them, which are redeemed will cease 
to accrue and any right to convert those Securities into, or exchange them for, 
other securities or assets will terminate and those Securities will cease to be 
convertible or exchangeable. Failure to give notice or any defect in the notice 
to any Holder will not affect the validity of the notice to any other Holder. 
 
SECTION 3.06. DEPOSIT OF REDEMPTION PRICE. No later than the Business Day prior 
to the redemption date specified in a notice of redemption, the Company will 
deposit with the Paying Agent (or, if the Company or a Subsidiary is the Paying 
Agent, segregate and hold in trust) money sufficient to redeem on the redemption 
date all the Securities called for redemption on that redemption date at the 
appropriate redemption price, together with accrued interest to the redemption 
date, other than Securities or portions of Securities called for redemption 
which have been delivered by the Company to the Trustee for cancellation or 
Securities which have been surrendered for conversion or exchange. If any 
Securities called for redemption are converted or exchanged, any money deposited 
with the Paying Agent for redemption of those Securities will be paid to the 
Company upon its request, or, if the money is held in trust by the Company or a 
Subsidiary as Paying Agent, the money will be discharged from the trust. 
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SECTION 3.07. HOLDER'S RIGHT TO REQUIRE REDEMPTION. Holders of Securities of a 
series will have the right to require the Company to redeem those Securities 
only to the extent, and only on the terms, set forth in the Supplemental 
Indenture relating to the Securities of that series. If Holders of Securities of 
a series have the right to require the Company to redeem those Securities, 
unless otherwise provided in the Supplemental Indenture relating to the 
Securities of that series, the terms of the redemption will include those set 
forth in Section 3.08. 
 
SECTION 3.08. PROCEDURE FOR REQUIRING REDEMPTION. If a Holder has the right to 
require the Company to redeem Securities, to exercise that right, the Holder 
must deliver the Securities to the Paying Agent, endorsed for transfer and with 
the form on the reverse side entitled "Option to Require Redemption" completed. 
Delivery of Securities to the Paying Agent as provided in this Section will 
constitute an irrevocable election to cause the specified principal amount of 
Securities to be redeemed. When Securities are delivered to the Paying Agent as 
provided in this Section, unless the Company fails to make the payments due as a 
result of the redemption within 20 days after the Securities are delivered to 
the Paying Agent as provided in this Section interest on the Securities will 
cease to accrue and, if the Securities are convertible or exchangeable, the 
Holder's right to convert or exchange the Securities will terminate. 
 
         The Company's determination of all questions regarding the validity, 
eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance of any Security for 
redemption will be final and binding. 
 
 
SECTION 3.09. SECURITIES REDEEMED IN PART. Upon surrender of a Security that is 
redeemed in part, the Company will execute and the Trustee will authenticate and 
deliver to the Holder (at the Company's expense) a new Security equal of the 
same series in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the Security 
which was surrendered. 
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                                  ARTICLE FOUR 
                                    COVENANTS 
 
 
SECTION 4.01. PAYMENT OF SECURITIES. The Company will promptly pay or cause to 
be paid the principal of, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on each of the 
Securities of a series at the places and time and in the manner provided in the 
Securities and in the Supplemental Indenture relating to the series. An 
installment of principal, premium or interest will be considered paid on the 
date it is due if the Trustee or Paying Agent holds on that date in accordance 
with this Indenture or the applicable Supplemental Indenture money designated 
for and sufficient to pay the installment then due. 
 
         The Company will pay or cause to be paid interest on overdue principal 
at the rate specified in the Securities; it will also pay interest on overdue 
installments of interest at the same rate (or such other rate as is provided in 
the applicable Supplemental Indenture), to the extent lawful. 
 
 
SECTION 4.02. REPORTING. The Company will file with the Trustee within 15 days 
after filing with the SEC, copies of its annual reports and of the information, 
documents, and other reports (or copies of such portions of any of the foregoing 
as the SEC may by rules and regulations prescribe) which the Company is required 
to file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange 
Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"). The Company also will comply with the other 
provisions of TIA Section 314(a). 
 
SECTION 4.03. CORPORATE EXISTENCE. Subject to Article 5, the Company will do or 
cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and 
effect its corporate existence, rights (charter and statutory) and franchises; 
PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the Company will not be required to preserve any such 
right or franchise if the Board of Directors determines that the preservation of 
the right or franchise is no longer desirable in the conduct of the business of 
the Company and that its loss will not be disadvantageous in any material 
respect to the Holders of Securities of any series. 
 
SECTION 4.04. COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE. The Company will deliver to the Trustee 
within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Company an Officers' 
Certificate stating that in the course of the performance by the signers of 
their duties as Officers of the Company they would normally have knowledge of 
any default by the Company and whether or not the signers know of any default 
that occurred during the fiscal year. If they do, the certificate will describe 
the default, its status and what action the Company is taking or proposes to 
take with respect thereto. The Company also will comply with TIA 
Section 314(a)(4). 
 
SECTION 4.05. FURTHER INSTRUMENTS AND ACTS. Upon request of the Trustee, the 
Company will execute and deliver such further instruments and do such further 
acts as may be reasonably necessary or proper to carry out more effectively the 
purpose of this Indenture. 
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                                  ARTICLE FIVE 
 
                              SUCCESSOR CORPORATION 
 
SECTION 5.01. COMPANY MAY CONSOLIDATE, ETC., ONLY ON CERTAIN TERMS. The Company 
will not consolidate with or merge into any other corporation or convey, 
transfer or lease its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any 
person, unless: 
 
                  (1) the corporation formed by the consolidation or into which 
         the Company is merged or the person which acquires by conveyance or 
         transfer, or which leases, the properties and assets of the Company 
         substantially as an entirety will be a corporation organized and 
         existing under the laws of the United States of America, a State of the 
         United States of America or the District of Columbia and expressly 
         assumes, by a one or more supplemental indentures, executed and 
         delivered to the Trustee, in form satisfactory to the Trustee, the due 
         and punctual payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and 
         interest, if any, on all the Securities of each series and the 
         performance of every covenant of this Indenture and of all Supplemental 
         Indentures to be performed or observed by the Company; 
 
                  (2) immediately after giving effect to the transaction, no 
         Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time or 
         both, would become an Event of Default, will have occurred and be 
         continuing; and 
 
                  (3) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' 
         Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that the 
         consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease and the 
         supplemental indenture (or the supplemental indentures together) comply 
         with this Article and that all the conditions precedent relating to the 
         transaction set forth in this Section have been fulfilled. 
 
 
SECTION 5.02. SUCCESSOR CORPORATION SUBSTITUTED. Upon any event described in 
Section 5.01, the successor corporation will succeed to, and be substituted for, 
and may exercise every right and power of, the Company under this Indenture and 
all the Supplemental Indentures relating to outstanding series of Securities, 
and the predecessor corporation will be relieved of all obligations and 
covenants under this Indenture and each of those Supplemental Indentures. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE SIX 
 
                              DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES 
 
 
SECTION 6.01.  EVENTS OF DEFAULT. 
 
                  An "Event of Default" occurs if: 
 
                  (1) The Company defaults in the payment of interest on any 
         Security of any series when it becomes due and payable and the default 
         continues for a period of 30 days (or such other period, which may be 
         no period) as is specified in the Supplemental Indenture relating to 
         the series; 
 
                  (2) The Company defaults in the payment of the principal of, 
         or premium, if any, on any Security of any series as and when it 
         becomes due and payable at its stated maturity or upon redemption, 
         acceleration or otherwise and, if provided in the Supplemental 
         Indenture relating to a series, the default continues for a period 
         specified in the Supplemental Indenture; 
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                  (3) The Company fails to comply with any of its other 
         covenants or agreements with regard to Securities of a series or this 
         Indenture (other than a covenant or agreement, a default in whose 
         performance or whose breach is dealt with specifically elsewhere in 
         this Section) and that failure continues for a period of 60 days after 
         the date of the notice specified below; 
 
                  (4) the Company, pursuant to any Bankruptcy Law applicable to 
         the Company: 
 
                           (A) commences a voluntary case; 
 
                           (B) consents to the entry of an order for relief 
                  against it in an involuntary case; 
 
                           (C) consents to the appointment of a Custodian of it 
                  or for any substantial part of its property; or 
 
                           (D) makes a general assignment for the benefit of its 
                  creditors; or 
 
                  (5) a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order or 
         decree under any applicable Bankruptcy Law: 
 
                           (A) for relief in an involuntary case; 
 
                           (B) appointing a Custodian of the Company or for any 
                  substantial part of its property; or 
 
                           (C) ordering its winding up or liquidation; 
 
         and the order or decree remains unstayed and in effect for 90 days. 
 
         Each of the occurrences described in clauses (1) through (5) will 
constitute an Event of Default whatever the reason for the occurrence and 
whether it is voluntary or involuntary or is effected by operation of law or 
pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or 
regulation of any administrative or governmental body. 
 
         The term "Bankruptcy Law" means Title 11 of the UNITED STATES CODE or 
any similar United States Federal or State law for the relief of debtors. The 
term "Custodian" means any receiver, trustee, assignee, liquidator, custodian or 
similar official under any Bankruptcy Law. 
 
         A Default under clause (3) of this Section is not an Event of Default 
until the Trustee notifies the Company, or the Holders of at least 25% in 
principal amount of the then outstanding Securities of a series with regard to 
which the Company has failed to comply with a covenant or agreement notify the 
Company and the Trustee, of the Default and the Company does not cure the 
Default within 45 days after the giving of the notice. The notice must specify 
the Default, demand that it be remedied and state that the notice is a "Notice 
of Default." 
 
         A Default under clause (1), (2) or (3) with regard to Securities of a 
series will not constitute a Default with regard to Securities of any other 
series except to the extent, if any, provided in the Supplemental Indenture 
relating to the other series. 
 
         The Company will deliver to the Trustee, within 20 days after it 
occurs, written notice in the form of an Officers' Certificate of any event of 
which the Company is aware which with the giving of notice and the lapse of time 
would become an Event of Default under clause (3), its status and what action 
the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect to it. 
 
 
SECTION 6.02. ACCELERATION. If an Event of Default as to the Securities of a 
series occurs and is continuing, unless the principal of all of the Securities 
of the series has already become due and payable, 
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the Trustee by notice to the Company, or the Holders of at least 25% in 
aggregate principal amount of the Securities of the series then outstanding by 
notice to the Company and the Trustee, may declare the principal of and accrued 
interest, if any, on all the Securities of the series to be due and payable. 
Upon such a declaration, that principal and interest will be due and payable 
immediately. If an Event of Default specified in Section 6.01(4) or (5) occurs, 
the principal of, premium, if any, and accrued interest, if any, on all the 
Securities will automatically become and be immediately due and payable without 
any declaration or other act on the part of the Trustee or any Securityholders. 
The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Securities of a series then 
outstanding, on behalf of the Holders of all the Securities of the series, by 
notice to the Trustee may rescind an acceleration and its consequences if all 
existing Events of Default have been cured or waived except nonpayment of 
principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, that has become due solely 
because of acceleration, and if the rescission would not conflict with any 
judgment or decree. No such rescission will affect any subsequent default or 
impair any consequent right. 
 
SECTION 6.03. OTHER REMEDIES. If an Event of Default as to a series occurs and 
is continuing, the Trustee may pursue any available remedy to collect the 
payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the 
Securities of the series or to enforce the performance of any provision under 
this Indenture or any applicable Supplemental Indenture. 
 
         The Trustee may maintain a proceeding even if it does not possess any 
of the Securities or does not produce any of them in the proceeding. A delay or 
omission by the Trustee or any Securityholder in exercising any right or remedy 
accruing upon an Event of Default will not impair the right or remedy or 
constitute a waiver of or acquiescence in the Event of Default. No remedy is 
exclusive of any other remedy. All available remedies are cumulative. 
 
SECTION 6.04. WAIVER OF EXISTING DEFAULTS. The Holders of a majority in 
aggregate principal amount of the Securities of a series then outstanding, on 
behalf of the Holders of all the Securities of that series, by notice to the 
Trustee may consent to the waiver of any past Default with regard to Securities 
of the series and its consequences except (i) a default in the payment of 
interest or premium, if any, on, or the principal of, Securities of the series, 
or (ii) a default in respect of a covenant or a provision that under Section 
9.02 cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the Holders of all 
Securities of the series then outstanding. The defaults described in clauses (i) 
and (ii) in the previous sentence may be waived with the consent of the Holders 
of all Securities of the series then outstanding. When a Default or Event of 
Default is waived, it is deemed cured and not continuing, but no waiver will 
extend to any subsequent or other Default or impair any consequent right. 
 
SECTION 6.05. CONTROL BY MAJORITY. The Holders of a majority in principal amount 
of the Securities of a series then outstanding may direct the time, method and 
place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee with 
regard to the Securities of that series or of exercising any trust or power 
conferred on the Trustee with regard to the Securities of that series. However, 
the Trustee may refuse to follow any direction that conflicts with law or this 
Indenture or, subject to Section 7.01, that the Trustee determines is unduly 
prejudicial to the rights of other Securityholders or that would involve the 
Trustee in personal liability PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the Trustee may take any 
other action deemed proper by the Trustee that is not inconsistent with such 
direction. Prior to taking any action as a result of a direction given under 
this Section, the Trustee will be entitled to indemnification satisfactory to it 
in its sole discretion against all losses and expenses caused by taking or not 
taking that action. 
 
SECTION 6.06. PAYMENTS OF SECURITIES ON DEFAULT; SUIT THEREFOR. The Company 
covenants that upon the occurrence of an Event of Default described in Section 
6.01(1) or (2), then, upon demand of the Trustee, the Company will pay to the 
Trustee, for the benefit of the holders of the Securities in all series, the 
whole amount that will then have become due and payable on all such Securities 
for principal, 
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premium, if any, and interest, with interest on the overdue principal and 
premium, if any, and (to the extent that payment of such interest is enforceable 
under applicable law) on the overdue installments of interest at the rate borne 
by the Securities in all series; and, in addition, such further amount as will 
be sufficient to cover the costs and expenses of collection, including a 
reasonable compensation to the Trustee, its agents, attorneys and counsel, and 
any expenses or liabilities incurred by the Trustee hereunder other than through 
its negligence or bad faith. Until such demand by the Trustee, the Company may 
pay the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Securities of all 
series to the registered Holders, whether or not the Securities in that series 
are overdue. 
 
SECTION 6.07. LIMITATION ON SUITS. A Securityholder may not pursue any remedy 
with respect to this Indenture unless: 
 
                  (1) the Holder gives to the Trustee written notice stating 
         that an Event of Default as to a series is continuing; 
 
                  (2) the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the 
         Securities of the series then outstanding make a written request to the 
         Trustee to pursue the remedy; 
 
                  (3) such Holder or Holders offer to the Trustee reasonable 
         security or indemnity satisfactory to the Trustee against any loss, 
         liability or expense; 
 
                  (4) the Trustee does not comply with the request within 60 
         days after receipt of the request and the offer of security or 
         indemnity, and the Event of Default has not been waived; and 
 
                  (5) the Trustee has received no contrary direction from the 
         Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Securities of the 
         series then outstanding during such 60-day period. 
 
         A Securityholder may not use this Indenture to prejudice the rights of 
another Holder of the same series of Securities or to obtain a preference or 
priority over another Holder of the same series of Securities. 
 
 
SECTION 6.08. RIGHTS OF HOLDERS TO RECEIVE PAYMENT AND TO DEMAND CONVERSION. 
Notwithstanding any other provision of this Indenture, the right of any Holder 
of a Security of any series to receive payment of principal of, premium, if any, 
and interest, if any, on the Security (and interest on overdue principal and 
interest on overdue installments of interest, if any, as provided in Section 
4.01), on or after the respective due dates expressed in the Security or, in the 
case of redemption, on or after the redemption date, or in the case of 
conversion or exchange, to receive the security issuable upon conversion or 
exchange or to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment, 
conversion or exchange on or after the applicable due date, redemption date or 
conversion or exchange date, as the case may be, against the Company, will not 
be impaired or affected without the consent of the Holder. 
 
SECTION 6.09. COLLECTION SUIT BY TRUSTEE. If an Event of Default in payment of 
principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, specified in clause (1) or (2) 
of Section 6.01 occurs and is continuing, the Trustee may recover judgment in 
its own name and as trustee of an express trust against the Company for the 
whole amount of principal, premium, if any, and interest remaining unpaid 
(together with interest on that unpaid interest to the extent lawful) and the 
amounts provided for in Section 7.07. 
 
SECTION 6.10. TRUSTEE MAY FILE PROOFS OF CLAIM. The Trustee may file such proofs 
of claim and other papers or documents as may be necessary or advisable in order 
to have the claims of the Trustee and the Holders of the Securities of any or 
all series allowed in any judicial proceedings relative to the Company, its 
creditors or its property and, unless prohibited by law or applicable 
regulations, may vote on behalf of the Holders in any election of a trustee in 
bankruptcy or other person performing similar functions, and 
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any Custodian in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each 
Holder to make payments to the Trustee and, if the Trustee consents to the 
making of such payments directly to the Holders, to pay to the Trustee any 
amount due it for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and 
advances of the Trustee, its agents and its counsel, and any other amounts due 
the Trustee under Section 7.07. 
 
SECTION 6.11. RESTORATION OF POSITIONS. If a judicial proceeding by the Trustee 
or a Securityholder to enforce any right or remedy under this Indenture or any 
Supplemental Indenture is dismissed or decided favorably to the Company, except 
as otherwise provided in the judicial proceeding, the Company, the Trustee and 
the Securityholders will be restored to the positions they would have been in if 
the judicial proceeding had not been instituted. 
 
SECTION 6.12. PRIORITIES. If the Trustee collects any money pursuant to this 
Article 6 with respect to Securities of a series, subject to Article 11, it will 
pay out the money or property in the following order: 
 
                  FIRST: to the Trustee for amounts due under Section 7.07; 
 
                  SECOND: to Securityholders for amounts due and unpaid on the 
         Securities of the series for principal and interest, ratably, without 
         preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and 
         payable on the Securities of the series for principal and interest, 
         respectively; and 
 
                  THIRD: to the Company. 
 
         The Trustee may fix a record date and payment date for any payment to 
Holders of Securities of a series pursuant to this Section. At least 15 days 
before the record date, the Company will mail to each Holder of Securities of 
the series and the Trustee a notice that states the record date, the payment 
date and the amount to be paid. 
 
 
SECTION 6.13. UNDERTAKING FOR COSTS. In any suit for the enforcement of any 
right or remedy under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture, or in any 
suit against the Trustee for any action taken or omitted by it as Trustee, a 
court in its discretion may require the filing by any party litigant in the suit 
of an undertaking to pay the costs of the suit, and the court in its discretion 
may assess reasonable costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees, against any 
party litigant in the suit, having due regard to the merits and good faith of 
the claims or defenses made by the party litigant. This Section 6.13 does not 
apply to a suit by the Trustee, a suit by a Holder pursuant to Section 6.07, or 
a suit by Holders of in aggregate more than 10% in principal amount of the 
Securities of a series then outstanding, or to any suit instituted by any Holder 
for the enforcement of the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or 
interest on any Security held by that Holder on or after the due date provided 
in the Security or to any suit for the enforcement of the right to convert or 
exchange any Security in accordance with the provisions of a Supplemental 
Indenture applicable to that Security. 
 
SECTION 6.14. STAY, EXTENSION OR USURY LAWS. The Company agrees (to the extent 
that it may lawfully do so) that it will not at any time insist upon, or plead, 
or in any manner whatsoever claim, and will resist any and all efforts to be 
compelled to take the benefit or advantage of, any stay or extension law or any 
usury or other law, wherever enacted, now or at any subsequent time in force, 
which would prohibit or forgive the Company from paying all or any portion of 
the principal of, premium, if any, and/or interest on any of the Securities as 
contemplated in this Indenture or a Supplemental Indenture, or which may affect 
the covenants or performance of this Indenture, and the Company (to the extent 
that it may lawfully do so) hereby expressly waives all benefit or advantage of 
any such law and agrees that it will not hinder, delay or impede the execution 
of any power granted to the Trustee in this Indenture or any Supplemental 
Indenture, but (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) will suffer and permit 
the execution of any such power as though no such law had been enacted. 
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SECTION 6.15. LIABILITY OF STOCKHOLDERS, OFFICERS, DIRECTORS AND INCORPORATORS. 
No stockholder, officer, director or incorporator, as such, past, present or 
future, of the Company, or any of its successor corporations, will have any 
personal liability in respect of the Company's obligations under this Indenture 
or any Securities by reason of his or its status as such stockholder, officer, 
director or incorporator; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that nothing in this Indenture or 
in the Securities will prevent recourse to and enforcement of the liability of 
any stockholder or subscriber to Capital Stock in respect of shares of Capital 
Stock which have not been fully paid up. 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE SEVEN 
 
                                     TRUSTEE 
 
 
SECTION 7.01.  DUTIES OF TRUSTEE. 
 
         (a) If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee 
will exercise the rights and powers vested in it by this Indenture and any 
applicable Supplemental Indenture and use the same degree of care and skill in 
their exercise as a prudent man would exercise or use under the circumstances in 
the conduct of his own affairs. 
 
         (b) Except during the continuance of an Event of Default: 
 
                  (i) the Trustee undertakes to perform such duties and only 
         such duties as are specifically set forth in this Indenture and any 
         Supplemental Indentures and no implied covenants or obligations will be 
         read into this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture against the 
         Trustee; and 
 
                  (ii) the Trustee may conclusively rely, as to the truth of the 
         statements and the correctness of the opinions expressed in them, upon 
         certificates or opinions furnished to the Trustee and conforming to the 
         requirements of this Indenture in the absence of bad faith on the 
         Trustee's part; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the Trustee will examine the 
         certificates and opinions to determine whether or not they 
         substantially conform to the requirements of this Indenture. 
 
         (c) The Trustee may not be relieved from liability for its own 
negligent action, its own negligent failure to act, or its own willful 
misconduct, except that: 
 
                  (1) this paragraph does not limit the effect of paragraph (b) 
         of this Section 7.01; 
 
                  (2) the Trustee will not be liable for any error of judgment 
         made in good faith by a Trust Officer, unless it is proved that the 
         Trustee was negligent in ascertaining the pertinent facts; 
 
                  (3) the Trustee will not be liable with respect to any action 
         it takes or omits to take in good faith in accordance with a direction 
         received by it pursuant to Section 6.05; and 
 
                  (4) the Trustee will not be required to expend or risk its own 
         funds or otherwise incur financial liability in the performance of any 
         of its duties under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture or in 
         the exercise of any of its rights or powers, if it has reasonable 
         grounds to believe repayment of the funds or adequate indemnity against 
         the risk or liability is not reasonably assured to it. 
 
         (d) Every provision of this Indenture relating to the conduct or 
affecting the liability of or affording protection to the Trustee is subject to 
the provisions of this Section 7.01 and to the provisions of the TIA. 
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         (e) The Trustee may refuse to perform any duty or exercise any right or 
power unless it receives indemnity satisfactory to it against any loss, 
liability or expense. 
 
         (f) The Trustee will not be liable for interest on any money received 
by it except as the Trustee may agree with the Company. Money and Government 
Obligations held in trust by the Trustee need not be segregated from other funds 
or items except to the extent required by law. 
 
         (g) The Trustee shall not be liable with respect to any action taken or 
omitted to be taken by it in good faith in accordance with the direction of the 
holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Securities at the 
time outstanding given pursuant to Section 6.05 of this Indenture, relating to 
the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available 
to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the Trustee 
under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture. 
 
 
SECTION 7.02.  RIGHTS OF TRUSTEE. 
 
         (a) The Trustee may rely on any document believed by it to be genuine 
and to have been signed or presented by the proper person. The Trustee need not 
investigate any fact or matter stated in the document. 
 
         (b) Before the Trustee acts or refrains from acting, it may require an 
Officers' Certificate or an Opinion of Counsel which conforms to Section 12.05. 
The Trustee will not be liable for any action it takes or omits to take in good 
faith in reliance on such an Officers' Certificate or Opinion of Counsel. 
 
         (c) The Trustee may act through agents and will not be responsible for 
the misconduct or negligence of any agent appointed with due care. 
 
         (d) The Trustee will not be liable for any action it takes or omits to 
take in good faith which it believes to be authorized or within its rights or 
powers, except conduct which constitutes wilful misconduct, negligence or bad 
faith. 
 
         (e) The Trustee may consult with counsel, and the Trustee will not be 
liable for any action it takes or omits in reliance on, and in accordance with, 
written advice of counsel. 
 
         (f) The Trustee will not be required to investigate any facts or 
matters stated in any document, but if it decides to investigate any matters or 
facts, the Trustee or its agents or attorneys will be entitled to examine the 
books, records and premises of the Company. 
 
 
SECTION 7.03. INDIVIDUAL RIGHTS OF TRUSTEE. The Trustee in its individual or any 
other capacity may become the owner or pledgee of Securities and may otherwise 
deal with the Company or any of its affiliates with the same rights it would 
have if it were not Trustee. Any Paying Agent, Registrar, co-registrar or 
co-paying agent may do the same with like rights. However, the Trustee must 
comply with Sections 7.10 and 7.11. 
 
SECTION 7.04. TRUSTEE'S DISCLAIMER. The Trustee (i) is not responsible for and 
makes no representation as to the validity or adequacy of this Indenture, (ii) 
will not be responsible for and will not make any representation as to the 
validity or adequacy of any Supplemental Indenture, (iii) will not be 
accountable for the Company's use of the proceeds from the Securities of any 
series, and (iv) will not be responsible for any statement of the Company in 
this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture, other than the 
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Trustee's certificate of authentication, or in any prospectus used in the 
sale of any of the Securities, other than statements, if any, provided in 
writing by the Trustee for use in such a prospectus. 
 
SECTION 7.05. NOTICE OF DEFAULTS. The Trustee will give to the Holders of the 
Securities of a series notice of any Default with regard to the Securities of 
that series actually known to a Trust Officer, within 90 days after receipt 
of such knowledge and in the manner and to the extent provided in TIA Section 
313(c), and otherwise as provided in Section 12.03 of this Indenture; 
PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that, except in the case of a Default in the payment of 
the principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on any Security, the 
Trustee will be protected in withholding notice of the Default if and so long 
as a committee of its Trust Officers in good faith determines that the 
withholding of the notice is in the interests of the Holders of the 
Securities of the series. 
 
SECTION 7.06. REPORTS BY TRUSTEE. Within 60 days after each May 15 beginning 
with the May 15 following the date of this Indenture, the Trustee will mail 
to each Securityholder, at the name and address which appears on the 
registration books of the Company, and to each Securityholder who has, within 
the two years preceding the mailing, filed that person's name and address 
with the Trustee for that purpose and each Securityholder whose name and 
address have been furnished to the Trustee pursuant to Section 2.07, a brief 
report dated as of that May 15 which complies with TIA Section 313(a). 
Reports to Securityholders pursuant to this Section 7.06 shall be transmitted 
in the manner and to the extent provided in TIA Section 313(c). The Trustee 
also will comply with TIA Section 313(b). 
 
         A copy of each report will at the time of its mailing to 
Securityholders be filed with each stock exchange on which Securities are listed 
and also with the SEC. The Company will promptly notify the Trustee when the 
Securities of any series are listed on any stock exchange and of any delisting 
of Securities of any series. 
 
SECTION 7.07. COMPENSATION AND INDEMNITY. The Company will pay to the Trustee 
from time to time reasonable compensation for its services. The Trustee's 
compensation will not be limited by any law on compensation of a trustee of an 
express trust. The Company will reimburse the Trustee upon request for all 
reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred or made by it, including costs of 
collection, in addition to the compensation for its services. Those expenses 
will include the reasonable compensation and expenses, disbursements and 
advances of the Trustee's agents, counsel, accountants and experts. The Company 
will indemnify the Trustee against any and all loss, liability or expense 
(including reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred by it in connection with the 
administration of the trust created by this Indenture or any Supplemental 
Indenture and the performance of its duties under this Indenture or any 
Supplemental Indenture. The Trustee will notify the Company promptly of any 
claim for which it may seek indemnity. Failure by the Trustee to so notify the 
Company will not relieve the Company of its obligations under this Section. The 
Company will defend the claim and the Trustee may have separate counsel and the 
Company will pay the fees and expenses of such counsel. The Company need not pay 
for any settlement made without its consent. The Company need not reimburse any 
expense or indemnify against any loss, expense or liability incurred by the 
Trustee to the extent it is due to the Trustee's own wilful misconduct, 
negligence or bad faith. 
 
         To secure the Company's obligation to make payments to the Trustee 
under this Section 7.07, the Trustee will have a lien prior to the Securities on 
all money or property held or collected by the Trustee, other than money or 
property held in trust to pay principal or interest on particular Securities. 
Those obligations of the Company will survive the satisfaction and discharge of 
this Indenture. 
 
         When the Trustee incurs expenses or renders services after an Event of 
Default specified in clause (4) or (5) of Section 6.01 occurs, the expenses and 
the compensation for the services of the Trustee are intended to constitute 
expenses of administration under any Bankruptcy Law. 
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         For purposes of this Section 7.07, "Trustee" will include any 
predecessor Trustee, but the wilful misconduct, negligence or bad faith of any 
Trustee will not affect the rights of any other Trustee under this Section 7.07. 
 
SECTION 7.08. REPLACEMENT OF TRUSTEE. The Trustee may resign at any time by so 
notifying the Company. The Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount 
of the Securities of all series then outstanding may remove the Trustee by so 
notifying the Trustee and the Company and may appoint a successor Trustee. The 
Company may remove the Trustee if: 
 
                  (1) the Trustee fails to comply with Section 7.10; 
 
                  (2) the Trustee is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent or an order 
         for relief is entered with respect to the Trustee under any bankruptcy 
         law; 
 
                  (3) a receiver or other public officer takes charge of the 
         Trustee or its property; or 
 
                  (4) the Trustee becomes incapable of acting. 
 
         If the Trustee resigns or is removed or if a vacancy exists in the 
office of Trustee for any reason, the Company will promptly appoint a successor 
Trustee. Within one year after the successor Trustee takes office, the Holders 
of a majority in aggregate principal amount of Securities of all series then 
outstanding may appoint a successor Trustee to replace the successor Trustee 
appointed by the Company. 
 
         No removal or appointment of a Trustee will be valid if that removal or 
appointment would conflict with any law applicable to the Company. 
 
         A successor Trustee will deliver a written acceptance of its 
appointment to the retiring Trustee and to the Company. Immediately after that, 
the retiring Trustee will, subject to the lien provided for in Section 7.07, 
transfer all property held by it as a Trustee to the successor Trustee, the 
resignation or removal of the retiring Trustee will become effective, and the 
successor Trustee will have all the rights, powers and duties of the Trustee 
under this Indenture and all Supplemental Indentures. A successor Trustee will 
mail notice of its succession to each Securityholder. 
 
         If a successor Trustee does not take office within 60 days after the 
retiring Trustee resigns or is removed, the retiring Trustee, the Company or the 
Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of Securities of all series 
then outstanding may petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the 
appointment of a successor Trustee. 
 
         If the Trustee fails to comply with Section 7.10, any Securityholder 
may petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the removal of the Trustee 
and the appointment of a successor Trustee. 
 
         Notwithstanding the replacement of the Trustee pursuant to this 
Section, the Company's obligations under Section 7.07 will continue for the 
benefit of the retiring Trustee. 
 
SECTION 7.09. SUCCESSOR TRUSTEE BY MERGER, ETC. If the Trustee consolidates 
with, merges or converts into, or transfers all or substantially all of its 
corporate trust assets to, another Person, the resulting, surviving or 
transferee Person will, without any further act, be the successor Trustee. 
 
         If at the time a successor by merger, conversion or consolidation to 
the Trustee succeeds to the trusts created by this Indenture any of the 
Securities have been authenticated but not delivered, the successor to the 
Trustee may adopt the certificate of authentication of the predecessor Trustee, 
and deliver the Securities which were authenticated by the predecessor Trustee; 
and if at that time any of the Securities have not been authenticated, the 
successor to the Trustee may authenticate those Securities in 
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its own name as the successor to the Trustee; and in either case the 
certificates of authentication will have the full force provided in this 
Indenture for certificates of authentication. 
 
 
SECTION 7.10. ELIGIBILITY; DISQUALIFICATION. The Trustee will at all times 
satisfy the requirements of TIA Section 310(a). The Trustee will at all times 
have (or shall be a member of a bank holding company system whose parent 
corporation has) a combined capital and surplus of at least $50,000,000 as 
set forth in its most recently published annual report of condition, which 
will be deemed for this paragraph to be its combined capital and surplus. The 
Trustee will comply with TIA Section 310(b). 
 
SECTION 7.11. PREFERENTIAL COLLECTION OF CLAIMS. The Trustee will comply with 
TIA Section 311(a), excluding any creditor relationship listed in TIA 
Section 311(b). A Trustee who has resigned or been removed will be subject to 
TIA Section 311(a) to the extent indicated. 
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                                  ARTICLE EIGHT 
 
                             DISCHARGE OF INDENTURE 
 
 
SECTION 8.01. TERMINATION OF THE COMPANY'S OBLIGATIONS. When (i) the Company 
delivers to the Trustee all outstanding Securities of all series (other than 
Securities replaced pursuant to Section 2.09) for cancellation or (ii) all 
outstanding Securities of all series have become due and payable, or are due and 
payable within one year or are to be called for redemption within one year, 
under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for giving the notice of 
redemption, and the Company irrevocably deposits in trust with the Trustee 
(subject to Article Eleven) money or U.S. Government Obligations sufficient to 
pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Securities of 
all series to maturity or redemption, as the case may be, and if, in the case of 
either (i) or (ii) above the Company also pays or causes to be paid all other 
sums payable by the Company under this Indenture, then this Indenture will cease 
to be of further effect. 
 
         Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company's obligations to pay 
principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Securities and the 
Company's obligations in Sections 2.05, 2.06, 2.07, 2.08, 2.09, 7.07, 7.08 and 
in Article Ten will survive until all the Securities of all series are no longer 
outstanding. Thereafter, the Company's obligations in Section 7.07 will survive. 
 
         Before or after a deposit the Company may make arrangements 
satisfactory to the Trustee for the redemption of Securities of a series at a 
future date to the extent the Securities are redeemable in accordance with 
Article Three and the applicable Supplemental Indenture. 
 
         After a deposit pursuant to this Section 8.01 or after all outstanding 
Securities of all series have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, 
the Trustee upon request from the Company, accompanied by an Officers' 
Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel which complies with Section 12.05, and at 
the cost of the Company, will acknowledge in writing the satisfaction and 
discharge of the Company's obligations under the Securities of all series and 
this Indenture except for those surviving obligations specified above. 
 
         In order to have money available on payment dates to pay principal, 
premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Securities of a series, the U.S. 
Government Obligations will be payable as to principal, premium, if any, or 
interest on or before those payment dates in amounts sufficient to provide the 
necessary money. U.S. Government Obligations used for this purpose may not be 
callable at the issuer's option. 
 
         "U.S. Government Obligations" means: 
 
                  (1) direct obligations of the United States for the payment of 
         which its full faith and credit is pledged; or 
 
                  (2) obligations of a person controlled or supervised by and 
         acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States the payment 
         of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit 
         obligation by the United States. 
 
 
SECTION 8.02. APPLICATION OF TRUST MONEY. Subject to Article Eleven and Section 
8.03, the Trustee will hold in trust money or U.S. Government Obligations 
deposited with it pursuant to Section 8.01. It will apply the deposited money 
and the money from the U.S. Government Obligations through the Paying Agent and 
in accordance with this Indenture and any applicable Supplemental Indentures to 
the payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the 
Securities with regard to which the money or U.S. Government Obligations were 
deposited. 
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SECTION 8.03. REPAYMENT TO THE COMPANY. The Trustee and the Paying Agent will 
promptly pay to the Company upon request any excess money or securities held by 
them at any time. The Trustee and the Paying Agent will, subject to applicable 
escheatment laws, pay to the Company upon request any money held by them for the 
payment of principal, premium or interest that remains unclaimed for two years. 
After such payment, the Holder of any Securities shall thereafter look to the 
Company for any payment which such Holder may be entitled to collect, and all 
liability of the Trustee and the Paying Agent with respect to that money will 
cease. 
 
 
 
 
                                  ARTICLE NINE 
 
                       AMENDMENTS, SUPPLEMENTS AND WAIVERS 
 
 
SECTION 9.01. WITHOUT CONSENT OF HOLDERS. The Company and the Trustee may amend 
or supplement this Indenture or the Securities without notice to or consent of 
any Securityholder: 
 
                  (1) to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency; 
 
                  (2) to comply with Article 5; 
 
                  (3) to establish the form and terms of the Securities of any 
         series as contemplated in Article Two of this Indenture; 
 
                  (4) to provide for uncertificated Securities in addition to or 
         in place of certificated Securities; or 
 
                  (5) to make any change that does not materially adversely 
         affect the rights of any Securityholder. 
 
After an amendment under this Section becomes effective, the Company will mail 
to the Securityholders a notice briefly describing the amendment. The failure to 
give such notice to all Securityholders, or any defect in a notice, will not 
impair or affect the validity of an amendment under this Section. 
 
SECTION 9.02. WITH CONSENT OF HOLDERS. The Company and the Trustee may (i) amend 
or supplement this Indenture or the Securities without notice to any 
Securityholder but with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in 
aggregate principal amount of the Securities of all series then outstanding or 
(ii) supplement this Indenture with regard to a series of Securities, amend or 
supplement a Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of Securities, or amend 
the Securities of a series, without notice to any Securityholder but with the 
written consent of the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of 
the Securities of that series then outstanding. The Holders of a majority in 
principal amount of the Securities of all series then outstanding may waive 
compliance by the Company with any provision of this Indenture or the Securities 
without notice to any Securityholder. The Holders of a majority in principal 
amount of the Securities of any series then outstanding may waive compliance 
with any provision of this Indenture, any Supplemental Indenture or the 
Securities of that series with regard to the Securities of that series without 
notice to any Securityholder. However, without the consent of the Holder so 
affected, no amendment, supplement or waiver, including a waiver pursuant to 
Section 6.04, may: 
 
                  (1) extend the fixed maturity of any Security, reduce the rate 
         or extend the time for payment of interest on any Security, reduce the 
         principal amount of any Security or premium, if any, on any Security; 
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                  (2) impair or affect the right of a Holder to institute suit 
         for the payment of interest, if any, principal or premium, if any, on 
         the Securities; 
 
                  (3) change the currency in which the Securities are payable 
         from that specified in the Securities or in a Supplemental Indenture 
         applicable to the Securities; 
 
                  (4) impair the right, if any, to convert the Securities into, 
         or exchange the Securities for, other securities or assets; 
 
                  (5) reduce the percentage of Securities required to consent to 
         an amendment, supplement or waiver; 
 
                  (6) reduce the amount payable upon the redemption of any 
         Security or change the time at which any Security may or will be 
         redeemed; 
 
                  (7) modify the provisions of any Supplemental Indenture with 
         respect to subordination of the Securities of a series in a manner 
         adverse to the Securityholders; or 
 
                  (8) make any change in Section 6.04 or 6.08 or the fifth 
         sentence of this Section. 
 
         It will not be necessary for the consent of the Holders under this 
Section to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment, supplement or 
waiver, but it will be sufficient if the consent approves the substance of the 
amendment, supplement or waiver. 
 
 
SECTION 9.03. COMPLIANCE WITH TRUST INDENTURE ACT. Every amendment or supplement 
to this Indenture, any Supplemental Indenture or the Securities will comply with 
the TIA as then in effect. 
 
SECTION 9.04. REVOCATION AND EFFECT OF CONSENTS. A consent to an amendment, 
supplement or waiver by a Holder of a Security will bind the Holder and every 
subsequent Holder of a Security or portion of a Security that evidences the same 
debt as the consenting Holder's Security, even if notation of the consent is not 
made on any Security. However, any such Holder or subsequent Holder may revoke 
the consent as to the Holder's Security or portion of a Security. For a 
revocation to be effective, the Trustee must receive notice of the revocation 
before the date the amendment, supplement or waiver becomes effective. After an 
amendment, supplement or waiver becomes effective in accordance with its terms, 
it will bind every Holder of every Security of every series to which it applies. 
 
SECTION 9.05. NOTATION ON OR EXCHANGE OF SECURITIES. If an amendment changes the 
terms of a series of Securities, the Trustee may require the Holder of a 
Security of the series to deliver the Holder's Security to the Trustee, who will 
place an appropriate notation about the amendment, supplement or waiver on the 
Security and will return it to the Holder. Alternatively, the Company may, in 
exchange for the Security, issue, and the Trustee will authenticate, a new 
Security that reflects the amendment, supplement or waiver. 
 
SECTION 9.06. TRUSTEE TO SIGN AMENDMENTS, ETC. The Trustee will sign any 
amendment, supplement or waiver authorized pursuant to Article Two or this 
Article Nine if the amendment, supplement or waiver does not adversely affect 
the rights, liabilities or immunities of the Trustee. If it does adversely 
affect those rights, liabilities or immunities, the Trustee may but need not 
sign it. The Company may not sign an amendment or supplement until the amendment 
or supplement is approved by an appropriate Board Resolution. 
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                                   ARTICLE TEN 
 
                      CONVERSION OR EXCHANGE OF SECURITIES 
 
 
SECTION 10.01. PROVISIONS RELATING TO CONVERSION OR EXCHANGE OF SECURITIES. Any 
rights which Holders of Securities of a series will have to convert those 
Securities into other securities of the Company or to exchange those Securities 
for securities of other Persons or other assets, including but not limited to 
the terms of the conversion or exchange and the circumstances, if any, under 
which those terms will be adjusted to prevent dilution or otherwise, will be set 
forth in a Supplemental Indenture relating to the series of Securities. In the 
absence of provisions in a Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of 
Securities setting forth rights to convert or exchange the Securities of that 
series into or for other securities or assets, Holders of the Securities of that 
series will not have any such rights. 
 
 
 
 
                                 ARTICLE ELEVEN 
 
                            SINKING OR PURCHASE FUNDS 
 
 
SECTION 11.01. PROVISIONS RELATING TO SINKING OR PURCHASE FUNDS. Any 
requirements that the Company make, or rights of the Company to make at its 
option, payments prior to maturity of the Securities of a series which will be 
used as a fund with which to redeem or to purchase Securities of that series, 
including but not limited to provisions regarding the amount of the payments, 
when the Company will be required, or will have the option, to make the payments 
and when the payments will be applied, will be set forth in a Supplemental 
Indenture relating to the series of Securities. In the absence of provisions in 
a Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of Securities setting forth 
requirements that the Company make, or rights of the Company to make at its 
option, payments to be used as a fund with which to redeem or purchase 
Securities of the series, the Company will not be subject to any such 
requirements and will not have any such rights. However, unless otherwise 
specifically provided in a Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of 
Securities, the Company will at all times have the right to purchase Securities 
from Holders in market transactions or otherwise. 
 
 
 
 
                                 ARTICLE TWELVE 
 
                                  MISCELLANEOUS 
 
 
SECTION 12.01. TRUST INDENTURE ACT CONTROLS. If any provision of this Indenture 
or any Supplemental Indenture limits, qualifies or conflicts with the duties 
imposed by Sections 310 through 317 of the TIA, the imposed duties will control. 
 
SECTION 12.02 SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES CONTRACT. If any provision of a 
Supplemental Indenture relating to a series of Securities is inconsistent with 
any provision of this Indenture, the provision of the Supplemental Indenture 
will control with regard to the Securities of the series to which it relates. 
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SECTION 12.03. NOTICES. Any notice or communication under or relating to this 
Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture will be sufficiently given if in writing 
and delivered in person or mailed by first-class mail, certified or registered, 
return receipt requested, addressed as follows: 
 
if to the Company:          iStar Financial Inc. 
                            1114 Avenue of the Americas, 27th Floor 
                            New York, New York 10036 
                            Attention: Chief Executive Officer 
 
if to the Trustee:          State Street Bank and Trust Company, N.A. 
                            61 Broadway 
                            New York, NY 10006 
                            Attention:  Ward Spooner, Corporate Trust Department 
 
         Either the Company or the Trustee by a notice to the other may 
designate additional or different addresses for subsequent notices or 
communications. 
 
         Any notice or communication mailed to a Securityholder will be mailed 
to the Securityholder at the Securityholder's address as it appears on the 
registration books of the Registrar and will be sufficiently given to the 
Securityholder if so mailed within the time prescribed. 
 
         Failure to mail a notice or communication to a Securityholder or any 
defect in it will not affect its sufficiency with respect to other 
Securityholders. If a notice or communication is mailed in the manner provided 
above, it is duly given, whether or not the addressee receives it. 
 
         If by reason of the suspension of regular mail service, or by reason of 
any other cause, it is impossible to mail any notice as required by this 
Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture, then any method of notification which 
is approved by the Trustee will constitute a sufficient mailing of the notice. 
 
         The Company may set a record date for purposes of determining the 
identity of Securityholders entitled to vote or consent to any action by vote or 
consent authorized or permitted by Sections 6.04 and 6.05. The record date will 
be the later of 30 days prior to the first solicitation of consents or the date 
of the most recent list of Holders furnished to the Trustee pursuant to Section 
2.07 prior to the solicitation. 
 
 
SECTION 12.04. COMMUNICATION BY HOLDERS WITH OTHER HOLDERS. Securityholders may 
communicate pursuant to TIA Section 312(b) with other Securityholders with 
respect to their rights under this Indenture or the Securities. Each of the 
Company, the Trustee, the Registrar and anyone else will have the protection 
of TIA Section 312(c). 
 
SECTION 12.05. CERTIFICATE AND OPINION AS TO CONDITIONS PRECEDENT. Upon any 
request or application by the Company to the Trustee to take any action under 
this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture, the Company will furnish to the 
Trustee: 
 
                  (1) an Officers' Certificate stating that, in the opinion of 
         the signer, all conditions precedent, if any, provided for in this 
         Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture relating to the proposed action 
         have been complied with; 
 
                  (2) an Opinion of Counsel stating that, in the opinion of such 
         counsel, all those conditions precedent have been complied with; and 
 
                  (3) such other opinions and certificates as may be required by 
         applicable provisions of this Indenture or the Supplemental Indenture. 
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         Each certificate or opinion with respect to compliance with a condition 
or covenant provided for in this Indenture or a Supplemental Indenture will 
include (i) a statement that the person making the certificate or opinion has 
read the covenant or condition; (ii) a brief statement as to the nature and 
scope of the examination or investigation upon which the statements or opinions 
contained in the certificate or opinion are based; (iii) a statement that, in 
the opinion of the person giving the certificate or opinion, that person has 
made such examination or investigation as is necessary to enable that person to 
express an informed opinion as to whether or not the covenant or condition has 
been complied with; and (iv) a statement as to whether or not, in the opinion of 
that person, the condition or covenant has been complied with. Nothing in this 
Section 12.05 will be construed as requiring that the Company furnish to the 
Trustee any evidence of compliance with the conditions and covenants provided 
for in this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture other than the evidence 
specified in this Section 12.05. 
 
 
SECTION 12.06. WHEN TREASURY SECURITIES DISREGARDED. In determining whether the 
Holders of the required principal amount of Securities have concurred in any 
direction, waiver or consent, Securities owned by the Company, or anyone under 
direct or indirect control or under direct or indirect common control with the 
Company will be disregarded and deemed not to be outstanding, except that for 
the purposes of determining whether the Trustee will be protected in relying on 
any such direction, waiver or consent, only Securities which the Trustee knows 
are so owned will be so disregarded. Securities so owned which have been pledged 
in good faith will not be disregarded if the pledgee establishes to the 
satisfaction of the Trustee the pledgee's right to act with respect to the 
Securities and that the pledgee is not the Company or a person directly or 
indirectly controlling or controlled by, or under common control with, the 
Company. Nothing in this Section 12.06 will be construed as requiring that the 
Company furnish to the Trustee any evidence of compliance with the conditions 
and covenants provided for in the Indenture other than the evidence specified in 
this Section 12.06. 
 
SECTION 12.07. RULES BY TRUSTEE, PAYING AGENT, REGISTRAR. The Trustee may make 
reasonable rules for action by or at a meeting of Securityholders. The Paying 
Agent or Registrar may make reasonable rules for its functions. 
 
SECTION 12.08. LEGAL HOLIDAYS. A "Legal Holiday" is a Saturday, a Sunday, or a 
day on which banking institutions are not required to be open in the State of 
New York. If a payment date is a Legal Holiday at a place of payment, payment 
may be made at that place on the next succeeding day that is not a Legal 
Holiday, and no interest on the sum being paid will accrue for the intervening 
period. 
 
SECTION 12.09. GOVERNING LAW AND SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION. The laws of the 
State of New York will govern this Indenture, each Supplemental Indenture and 
the Securities. The Company submits to the jurisdiction of the courts of the 
State of New York sitting in the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York, and of 
the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, in any 
action or proceeding to enforce any of its obligations under this Indenture or 
any Supplemental Indenture or with regard to the Securities, and agrees not to 
seek a transfer of any such action or proceeding on the basis of inconvenience 
of the forum or otherwise (but the Company will not be prevented from removing 
any such action or proceeding from a state court to the United States District 
Court for the Southern District of New York). The Company agrees that process in 
any such action or proceeding may be served upon it by registered mail or in any 
other manner permitted by the rules of the court in which the action or 
proceeding is brought. 
 
SECTION 12.10. ACTIONS BY THE COMPANY. Any action or proceeding brought by the 
Company to enforce any right, assert any claim or obtain any relief in 
connection with this Indenture, any Supplemental Indenture or the Securities 
will be brought by the Company exclusively in the courts of the State of New 
York sitting in the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York or in the United 
States District Court for the Southern District of New York. 
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SECTION 12.11. NO ADVERSE INTERPRETATION OF OTHER AGREEMENTS. Neither this 
Indenture nor any Supplemental Indenture may be used to interpret another 
indenture, loan or debt agreement of the Company or any Subsidiary. No such 
indenture, loan or debt agreement may be used to interpret this Indenture or any 
Supplemental Indenture. 
 
SECTION 12.12. SUCCESSORS. All agreements of the Company in this Indenture, any 
Supplemental Indentures and the Securities will bind its successors. All 
agreements of the Trustee in this Indenture and any Supplemental Indentures will 
bind its successors. 
 
SECTION 12.13. DUPLICATE ORIGINALS. The parties may sign any number of copies of 
this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture. Each signed copy will be an 
original, but all of them together will represent the same agreement. 
 
SECTION 12.14. TABLE OF CONTENTS, HEADINGS, ETC. The table of contents, 
cross-reference sheet and headings of the Articles and Sections of this 
Indenture have been inserted for convenience of reference only. They are not to 
be considered a part of this Indenture, and will in no way modify or restrict 
any of the terms or provisions of this Indenture. 
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         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties to this Indenture have caused it to be 
duly executed as of the day and year first above written. 
 
 
                                        iStar Financial Inc. 
 
 
                                       By:  /s/ SPENCER B. HABER 
                                            ----------------------------------- 
                                            Name:  Spencer B. Haber 
                                            Title: Executive Vice President- 
                                                   Finance and Chief Financial 
                                                   Officer 
 
 
 
                                       STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY, N.A. 
 
 
                                       By:  /s/ WARD SPOONER 
                                            ----------------------------------- 
                                            Name:  Ward Spooner 
                                            Title: Vice President 
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                                    EXHIBIT A 
 
 
                [FORM OF TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION] 
 
 
         This is one of the Securities of the series described in the 
within-mentioned Indenture and Supplemental Indenture. 
 
                                           [TRUSTEE] 
                                              as Trustee 
 
 
 
                                         By: 
                                             ----------------------------------- 
                                                     Authorized Signature 
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                                                                       EXHIBIT 5 
 
                LETTERHEAD OF CLIFFORD CHANCE ROGERS & WELLS LLP 
 
                                                             February 9, 2001 
 
iStar Financial Inc. 
1114 Avenue of the Americas, 27th Floor 
New York, New York 10036 
 
Dear Sirs: 
 
         We have acted as counsel to iStar Financial Inc. ("iStar Financial") in 
connection with a registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as 
amended (the "Registration Statement") relating to possible offerings from time 
to time by iStar Financial of: (1) its common stock, par value $0.001 per share 
("Common Stock"); (2) its preferred stock, par value $0.001 per share 
("Preferred Stock"); (3) its depositary shares representing shares of Preferred 
Stock ("Depositary Shares"); (4) its debt securities (which may be issued in one 
or more series) to be issued under an Indenture (the "Indenture") dated as of 
February 5, 2001 between the Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company, 
N.A. and supplemental indentures executed as contemplated by the Indenture 
("Debt Securities"); and (5) warrants entitling the holders to purchase Common 
Stock, Preferred Stock, Depositary Shares or Debt Securities ("Warrants") 
(collectively, the Common Stock, Preferred Stock, Depositary Shares, Debt 
Securities and Warrants are the "Securities") at initial offering prices which 
will not exceed in total $500,000,000. 
 
         Based on the foregoing, and such other examination of law and fact as 
we have deemed necessary, we are of the opinion that: 
 
         1. When the Board of Directors of iStar Financial authorizes the 
issuance of authorized but unissued Common Stock and in accordance with that 
authorization that Common Stock (a) is sold for at least its par value as 
contemplated in the Registration Statement, or (b) is issued on exercise of a 
right to convert Debt Securities or Preferred Stock, or on exercise of Warrants, 
which are sold for more than the par value of the Common Stock (including any 
amount paid at the time of conversion or exercise) as contemplated in the 
Registration Statement, the Common Stock will be legally issued, fully paid and 
non-assessable. 
 
         2. When the Board of Directors of iStar Financial authorizes the 
creation and sale of one or more series of Preferred Stock in accordance with 
the provisions of iStar Financial's Amended and Restated Charter relating to the 
issuance of Preferred Stock and in accordance with that authorization that 
Preferred Stock is (a) sold for at least its par value as contemplated in the 
Registration Statement, or (b) issued on conversion of Debt Securities or other 
series of Preferred Stock, or on exercise of Warrants, which are sold for more 
than the par value of the Preferred Stock (including any amount paid at the time 
of conversion or exercise) as contemplated in the Registration Statement, that 
Preferred Stock will be legally issued, fully paid and non-assessable. 
 
         3. When the Board of Directors of iStar Financial authorizes the 
creation and sale of Depositary Shares representing interests in shares of 
particular series of Preferred Stock and in accordance with that authorization 
those Depositary Shares are (a) sold for at least the par value of the Preferred 
Stock as contemplated in the Registration Statement, or (b) issued on conversion 
of Debt Securities or other series of Preferred Stock, or exercise of Warrants, 
which are sold for more than the par value of the Preferred Stock (including any 
amount paid at the time of conversion or exercise) as 
 
 



 
 
contemplated by the Registration Statement, those Depositary Shares will be 
legally issued, fully paid and non-assessable. 
 
         4. When the Board of Directors of iStar Financial authorizes the 
creation of one or more series of Debt Securities and in accordance with that 
authorization and with the Indenture those Debt Securities are (a) sold as 
contemplated in the Registration Statement, or (b) sold upon exercise of 
Warrants which are issued as contemplated in the Registration Statement, if the 
interest on those Debt Securities is not at a rate which violates applicable 
law, those Debt Securities will constitute valid and legally binding obligations 
of iStar Financial. 
 
         5. When the Board of Directors of iStar Financial authorizes the 
issuance of Warrants which provide for the issuance of Securities upon payment 
of consideration equal at least to the par value of the Securities being issued, 
if applicable, and which do not contain provisions which violate applicable law, 
and in accordance with that authorization those Warrants are issued as 
contemplated in the Registration Statement, those Warrants will constitute valid 
and legally binding obligations of iStar Financial. 
 
         We consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the 
Registration Statement and to the reference to us under the caption "Legal 
Matters" in the prospectus which is a part of the Registration Statement. 
 
 
                                         Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
 
 
                                         /s/ CLIFFORD CHANCE ROGERS & WELLS LLP 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
                                                                      EXHIBIT 12 
 
 
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES 
(Dollars in the Thousands) 
 
 
 
                               NINE MONTHS ENDED 
                                 SEPTEMBER 30,                     YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 
                                 -------------        ------------------------------------------------- 
                                2000       1999       1999       1998       1997        1996       1995 
                                ----       ----       ----       ----       ----        ----       ---- 
                                                                             
Income ....................   $161,385   $ 89,278   $ 39,942   $ 59,316   $  1,426   ($   423)   ($   135) 
 
Plus: 
Extraordinary Items .......        705       --         --         --         --         --            -- 
Income Taxes ..............       --         --         --         --         --         --            -- 
Interest Expense ..........    127,029     61,348     91,184     44,697       --          272          -- 
                              --------   --------   --------   --------   --------   --------    -------- 
         Total Earnings ...   $289,119   $150,626   $131,126   $104,013   $  1,426   ($   151)   ($   135) 
 
 
Fixed Charges: ............ 
      Interest Expense ....    127,029     61,348     91,184     44,697       --     $    272        -- 
      Preferred Dividends .     27,681     15,923     23,843        944       --         --          -- 
                              --------   --------   --------   --------   --------   --------    -------- 
        Total Fixed Charges   $154,710   $ 77,271   $115,027   $ 45,641              $    272 
 
Earnings/Fixed Charges ....       1.9x       1.9x       1.1x       2.3x         NA         NA          NA 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
                                                                  Exhibit 23(ii) 
 
                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS 
 
 
We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration 
Statement on Form S-3 of our report dated March 6, 2000, relating to the 
financial statements and financial statement schedules, which appears in iStar 
Financial Inc.'s (formerly, Starwood Financial Inc.) Annual Report on Form 10-K 
for the year ended December 31, 1999. We also consent to the reference to us 
under the heading "Experts" in such Registration Statement. 
 
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 
 
 
New York, New York 
February  9, 2001 
 
 



 
 
                                                                   Exhibit 25 
 
 
                    SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
                        WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549 
 
 
                              FORM T-1 
 
                            ------------- 
 
                  STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY UNDER THE 
                   TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A 
               CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE 
 
 
           CHECK IF AN APPLICATION TO DETERMINE ELIGIBILITY 
              OF A TRUSTEE PURSUANT TO SECTION 305(b)(2) 
 
               STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY, N.A. 
          (EXACT NAME OF TRUSTEE AS SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER) 
 
 
              UNITED STATES                                13-3191724 
   (JURISDICTION OF INCORPORATION OR                    (I.R.S. EMPLOYER 
ORGANIZATION IF NOT A U.S. NATIONAL BANK)              IDENTIFICATION NO.) 
 
               STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY, N.A. 
                        61 BROADWAY, 15TH FLOOR 
                        NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10006 
        (ADDRESS OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICES)     (ZIP CODE) 
 
                             212-612-3000 
       (NAME, ADDRESS AND TELEPHONE NUMBER OF AGENT FOR SERVICE) 
 
                         iSTAR FINANCIAL INC. 
         (EXACT NAME OF OBLIGOR AS SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER) 
 
              MARYLAND                                96-6881527 
   (STATE OR OTHER JURISDICTION OF                 (I.R.S. EMPLOYER 
   INCORPORATION OR ORGANIZATION)                 IDENTIFICATION NO.) 
 
 
1114 AVENUE OF THE AMERICAS, 27TH FLOOR                   10036 
NEW YORK, NEW YORK                                      (ZIP CODE) 
(ADDRESS OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICES) 
 
                              DEBT SECURITIES 
                      (TITLE OF INDENTURE SECURITIES) 
 
 



 
 
 
                                  GENERAL 
 
 
Item 1.  General Information. 
 
         Furnish the following information as to the trustee: 
 
         (a) Name and address of each examining or supervisory authority to 
             which it is subject. 
 
                  Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D.C. 
                  Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Washington, D.C. 
 
         1. Whether it is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers. 
 
                  Trustee is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers. 
 
Item 2.  Affiliations with Obligor. 
 
         If the Obligor is an affiliate of the trustee, describe each 
such affiliation. 
 
                  The Obligor is not an affiliate of the trustee or of its 
                  parent. State Street Bank and Trust Company. 
 
                  (See Notes) 
 
Item 3. through Item 15.  Not applicable. 
 
Item 16.  List of Exhibits. 
 
          List below all exhibits filed as part of this statement of 
eligibility. 
 
                  Items 1 through 5 below were filed with and are incorporated 
                  by reference to the Form T-1 in Registration Statement 
                  No. 333-53759 filed by Columbus McKinnon Corporation 
                  effective July 1, 1996: 
 
                  1. Copy of the articles of association of the trustee. 
 
                  2. Copy of the certificate of authority of the trustee to 
                     commence business. 
 
                  3. Copy of the authorization of the trustee to exercise 
                     corporate trust powers. 
 
                  4. Copy of the existing by-laws of the trustee. 
 
                  5. The consent of trustee as required by Section 321(b) of 
                     the Act. 
 
                  6. Copy of the latest report of condition of the trustee's 
                     parent filed pursuant to law or the requirements of its 
                     supervising or examining authority filed as Exhibit A. 
 



 
 
                                     NOTES 
 
     In answering any item of this Statement of Eligibility that relates to 
matters peculiarly within the knowledge of the obligor or any underwriter for 
the obligor, the trustee has relied upon information furnished to it by the 
obligor and the underwriters, and the trustee disclaims responsibility for 
the accuracy or completeness of such information. 
 
     The answer furnished to Item 2. of this statement will be amended, if 
necessary, to reflect any facts which differ from those stated and which 
would have been required to be stated if known at the date hereof. 
 
                                     SIGNATURE 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as 
amended, the trustee, State Street Bank and Trust Company, N.A., a 
corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States of 
America, has duly caused this statement of eligibility to be signed on its 
behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized all in the City and 
State of New York, on the 26th day of January, 2001. 
 
                                       STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY, N.A. 
 
                                       By: /s/ Ward A. Spooner 
                                          ------------------------------------- 
                                       NAME:  Ward A. Spooner 
                                       TITLE: Vice President 
 
 
 
                                  CONSENT OF TRUSTEE 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture 
Act of 1939, as amended, in connection with the proposed issuance by iStar 
Financial Inc. Debt Securities we hereby consent trial reports of examination 
by Federal, State, Territorial or District authorities may be furnished by 
such authorities to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request 
therefor. 
 
                                       STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY 
 
                                       By: /s/ Ward A. Spooner 
                                          ------------------------------------- 
                                       NAME:  Ward A. Spooner 
                                       TITLE: Vice President 
 
 
 



 
 
                                   EXHIBIT A 
 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
| State Street Bank and Trust Company, |                                     | 
| National Association                 |                                     | 
| 61 BROADWAY                          |             FFIEC 034               | 
| NEW YORK CITY, NY 10006              |  Consolidated Report of Condition   | 
| Certificate Number: 24938            |       for September 30, 2000        | 
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------| 
|        Web Address as of: 11/22/2000 http://www.statestreet.com/           | 
|                                                                            | 
|          The web address is as provided by the institution.                | 
|  Please contact the institution directly with any questions regarding the  | 
|                          data or the web address.                          | 
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------| 
|                          Information Page | Search                         | 
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------| 
 
 
CONSOLIDATED REPORT OF CONDITION FOR INSURED COMMERCIAL AND 
STATE-CHARTERED SAVINGS BANKS FOR SEPTEMBER 30, 2000 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ALL SCHEDULES ARE TO BE REPORTED IN THOUSANDS OF DOLLARS. UNLESS OTHERWISE 
INDICATED, REPORT THE AMOUNT OUTSTANDING AS OF THE LAST BUSINESS DAY OF THE 
QUARTER. 
 
SCHEDULE RC--BALANCE SHEET 
 
                                      DOLLAR AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS 
 
ASSETS 
 
1.      CASH AND BALANCES DUE FROM DEPOSITORY INSTITUTIONS 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
1.a.    Noninterest-bearing balances and currency and coin               16,107 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
1.b.    Interest bearing balances                                             0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
2.      SECURITIES: 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
2.a.    Held-to-maturity securities (from Schedule RC-B, column A)            0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
2.b.    Available-for-sale securities (from Schedule RC-B, column D)         75 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
3.      Federal funds sold and securities purchased under agreements 
        to resell                                                             0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.      LOANS AND LEASE FINANCING RECEIVABLES: 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.a.    Loans and leases, net of unearned incone (from Schedule RC-C)         0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.b.    LESS: Allowance for loan and lease losses                             0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.c.    LESS: Allocated transfer risk reserve                                 0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
4.d.    Loans and leases, net of unearned income, allowance, and reserve 
        (item 4.a minus 4.b and 4.c)                                          0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
5.      Trading assets                                                        0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
6.      Premises and fixed assets (including capitalized leases)            690 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
7.      Other real estate owned (from Schedule RC-M)                          0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 



 
 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
8.      Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries and associated companies 
        (from Schedule RC-M)                                                  0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
9.      Customers' liability to this bank on acceptances outstanding          0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
10.     Intangible assets (from Schedule RC-M)                                0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
11.     Other assets (from Schedule RC-F)                                 1,419 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
12.     Total assets (sum of items 1 through 11)                         18,291 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
LIABILTIES 
 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.     DEPOSITS: 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.a.   IN DOMESTIC OFFICES (SUM OF TOTALS OF COLUMNS A AND C FROM 
        SCHEDULE RC-E)                                                        0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.a.1  Noninterest-bearing                                                   0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.a.2. Interest-bearing                                                      0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.b.   In foreign offices Edge and Agreement subsidiaries, and IBFs 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.b.1  Noninterest-bearing 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
13.b.2  Interest-bearing 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
14.     Federal funds purchased and securities sold under agreements 
        to repurchase                                                         0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
15.a.   Demand notes issued to the U.S. Treasury                              0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
15.b.   Trading liabilities                                                   0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
16.     OTHER BORROWED MONEY (INCLUDES MORTGAGE INDEBTEDNESS AND 
        OBLIGATIONS UNDER CAPITALIZED LEASES). 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
16.a.   With a remaining maturity of one year or less                         0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
16.b.   With a remaining maturity of more than one year through three years   0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
16.c.   With a remaining maturity of more than three years                    0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
17.     NOT APPLICABLE 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
18.     Bank's liability on acceptances executed and outstanding              0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
19.     Subordinated notes and debentures                                     0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
20.     Other liabilities (from Schedule RC-G)                            6,216 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
21.     Total liabilities (sum of lines 13 through 20)                    6,216 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
22.     NOT APPLICABLE 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
EQUITY CAPITAL 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
23.     Perpetual preferred stock and related surplus                         0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
24.     Common stock                                                        500 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
25.     Surplus (exclude all surplus related to preferred stock)          2,000 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
26.a.   Undivided profits and capital reserves                            9,575 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
26.b.   Net unrealized holding gains (losses) on available-for-sale 
        securities                                                            0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
26.c.   Accumulated net gains (losses) on cash flow hedges                    0 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 



 
 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
27.     Cumulative foreign currency translation adjustments 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
28.     Total equity capital (sum of items 23 through 27)                12,075 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
29.     Total liabilities and equity capital (sum of items 21 and 28)    18,291 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
MEMORANDUM 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
TO BE REPORTED ONLY WITH THE MARCH REPORT OF CONDITION. 
                                                                         NUMBER 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
1.      Indicate in the box at the right the number of the statement 
        below that best describes the most comprehensive level of 
        auditing work performed for the bank by independent external 
        auditors as of any date during 1999 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
1 = Independent audit of the bank conducted in accordance with generally 
    accepted auditing standards by a certified public accounting firm which 
    submits a report on the bank 
 
2 = Independent audit of the bank's parent holding company conducted in 
    accordance with generally accepted auditing standards by a certified 
    public accounting firm which submits a report on the consolidated holding 
    company (but not on the bank separately) 
 
3 = Directors' examination of the bank conducted in accordance with generally 
    accepted auditing standards by a certified public accounting firm (may be 
    required by state chartering authority) 
 
4 = Directors' examination of the bank performed by other external auditors 
   (may be required by state chartering authority) 
 
5 = Review of the bank's financial statements by external auditors 
 
6 = Compilation of the bank's financial statements by external auditors 
 
7 = Other audit procedures (excluding tax preparation work) 
 
8 = No external audit work 
 


